# **ZKAccess 4.0 User Manual**

Version: 1.2 Software Version: For ZKAccess 4.0.18 or above Version Date: Mar. 2011

# **About This Manual**

This document introduces the main function, the user interface and operations of the system. For installation, please refer to the Quick Installation Guide.

# **Table of Contents**

Definitions	i
1. System Instruction	1
<ul><li>1.1 Functions Instruction</li><li>1.2 Basic Operation Flow</li></ul>	1 2
2. System Management	4
3. My Work Panel	7
4. Personnel System Management	9
<ul> <li>4.1 Department Management</li></ul>	
5. Device Management	17
<ul> <li>5.1 Area Settings</li></ul>	17 18 18 22 24
6. Security System Management	27
<ul> <li>6.1 Access Control Time Zones</li> <li>6.2 Access Control Holidays</li> <li>6.3 Door Settings</li> <li>6.3.1 Door Management</li> <li>6.3.2 First-Card Normal Open</li> <li>6.3.3 Multi-Card Opening</li> <li>6.3.4 Interlock Settings</li> <li>6.3.5 Anti-passback Settings</li> <li>6.3.6 Linkage Setting</li> </ul>	28 30 31 32 41 43 45 46
6.4 Access Levels 6.5 Personnel Access Levels	48 49
6.6 Real-time Monitoring	51

6.7 Access Control Reports	57
7. System Settings	60
7.1 User Management	60
7.2 Database Management	62
7.3 System Parameters	65
7.4 Log Records	65
8. Appendices	67
Appendix 1 Common Operation	67
Appendix 2 END-USER LICENSE AGREEMENT FOR THIS	
SOFTWARE	76
Appendix 3 FAQs	79

# Definitions

**Super user:** The user who has all operation levels of the system, which can assign new users (such as company management personnel, registrar, and access control administrator) in the system and configure the roles of corresponding users.

**Role:** During daily use, the super user needs to assign new users having different levels. To avoid individual setting for each user, roles having certain levels can be set in role management, and then be assigned to specified users.

Access Control Time Zone: It can be used for door timing. The reader can be made usable during valid time periods of certain doors and unusable during other time periods. Time zone can also be used to set Normal Open time periods of doors, or set access control levels so that specified users can only access specified doors during specified time periods (including access levels and First-Card Normal Open settings).

**Door Status Delay:** The duration for delayed detection of door sensor after the door is opened. Detection is performed only after the door is opened and the delay duration expired. When the door is not in the "Normally Open" period, and the door is opened, the device will start timing. It will trigger alarm when the delay duration expired, and stop alarm when you close the door. The door status delay should be longer than lock drive duration.

Close and Reverse-lock: Set locking or not after door closing.

Lock Drive Duration: Used to control the delay for unlocking after card punching.

**First-Card Normal Open:** During a specified interval, after the first card punching by a person having First-Card Normal Open level, the door will be Normal Open, and will automatically restore closing after the valid interval expired.

**Multi-Card Opening:** This function needs to be enabled in some special access occasions, where the door will open only after consecutive card punching by several people. Before verifying, any card punching out of this combination (even the card belongs to other combination) will interrupt the procedure, and you need to wait 10 seconds to restart verifying. It will not open upon card punching by one of the combination.

**Interlock:** Can be set for any two or more lock belong to one access control panel, so that when one door is opened, the others will be closed. And you can open one door only when others are closed.

**Anti-pass Back:** The card holder who entered from a door by card punching must exit from the same door by card punching, with the entry and exit records strictly consistent.

**Linkage Setting:** When an event is triggered at an input point of the access control system, a linkage action will occur at the specified output point to control such events as verification, opening, alarm and exception of the system and list them in the corresponding monitored report for view by the user.

# **1. System Instruction**

# **1.1 Functions Instruction**

The security management is increasing concerns of modern enterprises. This management system facilitates customers to integrate operation of safety on one platform, making access control management easier and more reasonable, so as to improve efficiency.

# System Features

1. Powerful data processing capacity, allowing management of the access control data of 30,000 people.

2. Visible and reasonable work flows come from abundant experience in access control management.

3. Automatic user name list management.

4. Multilevel management role-based level management secures user data confidentiality.

5. Real-time data acquisition system ensures prompt feedback of access control data to the management.

# Configuration Requirements:

CPU: Master frequency of 2.0G or above;

Memory: 1G or above;

Hardware: Available space of 10G or above. We recommend using NTFS hard disk partition as the software installation directory (NTFS hard disk partition has the better performance and higher security).

# Operating System:

# Supported operation systems:

Windows XP/Windows 2003/Windows Vista/Windows7

# Supported databases:

MySQL (system default)/MS SQL Server/Oracle

# System Modules:

The system includes four major functional modules:

**Personnel system:** Primarily two parts: first, department management settings, used to set the Company's organizational chart; second, personnel management settings, used to input personnel information, assign departments, maintain and manage personnel.

**Device system:** Set communication parameters for device connection, including system settings and machine settings. After successful communication, the information of connected devices can be viewed, and such operations as remote monitoring, uploading and downloading can be performed in the system.

Access control system: WEB-based management system, enabling normal access control functions, management of networked access control panel via computer, and unified personnel access management. The access control system sets door opening time and levels for registered users, so that some users are permitted to unlock some doors through verification during certain intervals.

**System settings:** Primarily used to assign system users and configure the roles of corresponding module; management database, such as backup, initialization and recovery; and set system parameters and manage system operation logs.

# **1.2 Basic Operation Flow**

The following are the basic steps to use the system, based on the role of a super user. Different users have different operation levels, so the steps may slightly differ. The user just needs to follow the steps below and skip the items which are not displayed on your interface.

Step 1: Log in to the system to modify the default password of the account;

**Step 2:** Assign accounts and roles to system users (such as company management personnel, registrar, access control administrator);

**Step 3:** Set system parameters, database, notice, reminder and other frequently used system information;

**Step 4:** The user sets departmental organization chart refer to the organizational chart of your company;

Step 5: Input company personnel and conduct daily maintenance of the personnel;

**Step 6:** Set access control time zones and access control holidays (as access control exceptions);

Step 7: Add devices to the system, and configure the basic information of devices;

Step 8: Set parameters for access controlled doors;

Step 9: Set access levels to establish access control based on doors group and time

zones;

**Step 10:** Set the access levels of personnel by assigning personnel to access levels to decide which people can open which doors during which time zones.

# 2. System Management

# 1. Log in to the system

After installing the server on the computer, the user can access the server through the network and use this system.

Open the browser and enter the server's IP address in the address bar. Press [Enter] to access the system homepage.

If you use the program at server computer, please open the [Server Controller] first, and start the service. Then double click the **[ZKAccess4.0 Security System]** shortcut on the desktop, the following homepage pops up.

**Note**: Please right click [Server Controller] and select [Run as Administrator] in Windows 7/Vista system.

Bie Edit View Figwortes Icols Belp	AT
Agdress 🕘 http://192.168.10.180.8087/accounts/login/Thext=Jdata/index/	💌 🛃 Go 🛛 Links 🍟
ZTACOCESSAN Scottrifty System	
ZKSoftware Shenchen ZKsoftware Biometric Identification Technology Co., Ltd. All rig Copyright © 2010 ZKSoftware Inc. All Rights Reserved.	nts reserved.
Den	Telescol

Before accessing the system, for system security, it is required to verify identity. We will provide a super user (having all operation levels) for the beginner of this system. Enter user name and password, and click [login] to enter the main interface of the system.

**Note:** The user name of the super user is [admin], and the password is [admin]. After first login to the system, for system security, please use [Modify password]

function to modify the password.

The super user can assign system users to company personnel (such as company management personnel, registrar, and access control administrator) and configure the roles of corresponding modules. For details, see <u>7.1 User Management</u>.

# 2. Quit the system:

Click [Logout] button on the upper right corner of the interface to return to ZKAccess 4.0 homepage.

Or close the browser directly to quit the system.

After that, enter the [Server Controller] and stop the server, then quit the [Server Controller].

### 3. Customize settings:

The user can use this function to customize the main interface. Click [Setting] to activate the Setting interface, and enter the following information: E-mail address, First Name, Last Name, and Language. Click [Confirm] to complete setting.

2KAccess4.0 Access Se	curity System - Microsoft Inte	ernet Explorer			
Ele Edit Yew Favorites	Icols Help				- 1
Agdress 🕘 http://192.168.10.	180:8087/data/worktable/			💌 🔁 Go	Links 10
	Device   Access Control			telp Modify Password OLog	out 🗅
ZKAccess4!0					
		Settings	3		
In Daily Operation		E-mail Address: admin@sina.com	k Start		an i
	Issue Card	First Name:	centert >		
	> Add Area	Last Name:	anagement *		
<u>View Reports</u>	* Device Mon	Language: English 💌	ettions S	Step 7: Personnel Access Levels	
		Canform Cuit	tinas >	Step 8: Real-Time Monitoring	
		Comming Conc	· ]		
1					>
<li>Done</li>				Internet	

The modified system interface will change accordingly, such as the desired language.

### 4. System user manual:

Press the icon to view the system help file. On each operation interface, a "?" icon will appear on the right top of the interface, indicating the help for the current page.

Click it to view the help file.

# 5. Modify password:

The super user and the new user created by the super user (the default password for the new user is "111111") can use the [Modify password] function to modify the login password for system security. Click [Modify password], it pops up the edit Page. Enter the old password and the new password, confirm the new password and click [Confirm] to complete the modification.

TKAccess4.0 Access Security	y System - Microsoft I	nternet Explorer	
Ele Edt Yew Favorites Iook	s Help		A7
Agdress 🍓 http://192.168.10.180:80	087/data/worktable/		💌 🛃 Go Links 🏁
Agree () per jete teta teta teta My Parent Personnel Dev (KADOOSSAD) P Daily Operation > ddd Assaa > ddd Assaa > ddd Assaat > dde Assaat > dde Assaat	927/Sza/wohrskie/ Access Control + Lasuel ( + Add Ac - Cervice		View Control (Control (Co
<			>
Done			Internet



**Note:** The user name is case-insensitive, but the password is case-sensitive.

# 3. My Work Panel

After the user log in to the system, it will show the [My Panel] main interface, displaying common operation and other important information.

The default work panel includes the following modules:

**Common operation:** The user can rapidly perform some common operation here, as shown below.

1
💌 🛃 Go 🛛 Litter. *
Welcome.admin. © Settings @Help 12Modif Pastword @Lidgoti  (Destore Work Panel) (Customize Work Panel)  (Destore Work Panel) (Customize Work Panel)  (Destore Work Panel) (Customize Work Panel)  (Destore Work Panel)  (Step 2. Demonstration  Step 2. Demonstration  Step 2. Demonstration  Step 3. Time Zoon Settings (Step 3. Time Zoon Settings (Step 3. Time Zoon Settings (Step 3. Held Settin

Add Person please refer to 4.2.1 Add Personnel;

Card Issue please refers to 4.2.2 Personnel Information Maintenance;

Add Department please refers to 4.1 Department Management;

Add Area please refers to 5.1 Area Settings;

View Reports please refers to 6.7 Access Control Reports;

Device monitoring please refers to 5.3 Device Communication Management;

✤ Access Control Quick Start: Follow the steps to enter corresponding modules for related operation, thus basically fulfilling access control functions.



Device management please refers to 5.2 Device Management;

Personnel management please refers to 4.2 Personnel Management;

Time zone settings please refer to 6.1 Access Control Time Zones;

Holidays settings please refer to 6.2 Access Control Holidays;

Door configuration please refers to 6.3 Door Settings;

Create access levels please refer to 6.4 Access Levels;

Personnel access levels settings please refer to 6.5 Personnel Access Levels;

Real-time monitoring please refers to 6.6 Real-time Monitoring;

### **Customize Work Panel:**

Click [Customize Work Panel] on the upper right corner to pop up a dialog box. Cancel the tick of your undesired modules (all ticked by default), and click [OK] to complete setting. Now customized modules are displayed;

Or directly click the "-" icon on a module to minimize, and click " $\times$ " to close the module. Click the upper bar to drag and adjust its position;

To restore the original panel, click [Restore Work Panel] to refresh and return to the system default work panel.

# 4. Personnel System Management

Before using the system's access control management functions, first access the personnel system for configure: First, department management settings, used to set the company's organizational chart; Second, personnel management settings, used to input personnel, assign departments, and maintain and manage personnel. Then set access control.

# 4.1 Department Management

Before managing company personnel, it is required to describe and manage the departmental organization chart of the company. Upon first use of the system, by default it has a primary department named **[Company Name]** and numbered **[1]**. This department can be modified but can't be deleted.

Main functions of department management include add department and department maintenance.

# 1. Add Department:

Click [Personnel] - [Department] - [Add department] to show add department edit interface:

Contract Number:     Construct Number:
My Paral     Personnel     Device     Access Control     System     Welcome,admin.     Settings Greep     Modely Password Gluig       UNDODSSEU     text11Falure       Department:     Personnel     Issue Card       If a Parent department does not show in the select list please contact your system administrator to wrigh that you have authonization to add a new     Issue Parent.       Pepartment Name:
⊕ Sare and Continue ✓ DK

The fields are as follows:

Department name: Any character, up to a combination of 40 characters;

**Department number:** If required, it shall not be identical to another department. The length shall not exceed 5 digits. Click [Verify] to see if repeated or not;

Parent department: Select from the pull-down menu and click [OK];

After editing, click [OK] to complete adding, or click [Cancel] to cancel it.

To add a department, you can also use [Import] to import department information from other software or document into this system. For details, see <u>Appendix 1</u> <u>Common Operation</u>. [Upper Department] is an important parameter to determine the Company's organizational chart. On the right of the interface, the Company's organizational chart will be shown in the form of department tree.

# 2. Department Maintenance:

Department maintenance includes department edit and delete:

Upon change of department or organizational structure, the user can use [Edit] function to modify such items as department name, department number or upper department. Click department name directly or click the [Edit] button behind the department to access edit interface for modification.

To delete a department, click the check box before the department, and click [Cancel Department], or directly click the [Delete] button behind the department.

**Note:** A department can not be deleted freely. If so, the personnel under the

department will be pending, and some historical data will be unable to be queried. If deletion is required, please first transfer the departmental personnel to other department.

# **4.2 Personnel Management**

When starting to use this management program, the user shall register personnel in the system, or import personnel information from other software or document into this system. For details, see <u>Appendix 1 Common Operation</u>.

# 4.2.1 Add Personnel

Click [Personnel] - [Personnel] - [Add] to show personnel profile edit interface:



### The fields are as follows:

**Personnel No.:** By default, the length shall not exceed 9 digits. A number with a length of less than 9 digits will be preceded with 0 automatically to complete 9 digits. Numbers can not be repeated. Click [Verify] to see if it is repeated or not;

**Department:** Select from the pull-down menu and click [OK]. If the department was not set previously, you can only select the default [Company Name] department;

**Social Security Number:** Repetition is not allowed. Click [Verify] to check repetition. 15-digit and 18-digit ID card numbers are supported;

**Card Number:** Assign a card number to the person for access control use. This can be done manually or by using card issue. For details, see personnel card issue in <u>4.2.2 Personnel Information Maintenance</u>;

**Password:** Set personnel password. An access control panel only supports 6-digit passwords. If a password exceeds the specified length, the system will truncate it

automatically. If you need to modify the password, please clear the old password in the box and input the new one;

**Personal Photo:** The best size is 120×140 pixels, for saving space. For details, see upload personal photo in <u>4.2.2 Personnel Information Maintenance</u>;

Employment Date: By default it is the current date.

Access Control Settings: Select access levels, start and end dates of access validity time, multi-card opening personnel groups (Presetting is required. For details, see <u>6.3.3 Multi-Card Opening</u>);

Validity time is set for temporary access control, where the door can be opened only during this time period. If not ticked, the setting will be always valid.

After editing personnel information, click [OK] to save and quit. The added personnel will be shown in the personnel list.

**Note:** The number of a person, whether departed or in service, must be unique. The system, when verifying, will automatically search the number in the departure library.

The personnel information list, by default, is displayed as a table. If graphic display is selected, photos and numbers will be shown. Put the cursor on a photo, the particulars about the personnel will be shown.

# 4.2.2 Personnel Information Maintenance

The operations include Personnel Card Issue, Upload Personal Photo, and etc.

For such functions, you can directly click the personnel number in the personnel list to enter the edit interface for modification, or click [Edit] button under "Related operation" to enter the edit interface for modification. After modification, click [OK] to save and quit.

# 1. Personnel card issue:

Assign card numbers to personnel, including batch card issue and individual card issue.

### (1) How to use the card issuer:

The card issuer is connected to the PC through USB port. When the cursor is on the card number input box, punch the card on the card issuer, then the card number will display in the input box.

# (2) Batch card issue:

Click [Personnel] - [Card issue] - [Batch card issue] to show the batch card issue edit interface;

3 2KAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Bie Edit Yew Fgrontes Iools Belp	2
Agdress 🕘 http://192.168.10.180.0087/data/personnel/bsueCard/	🔁 Go Links 🏴
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System   Welcome,admin. Settings @ Help 32 Modify Passwo	nd OLogout ^
TRAPOGSS-10	
Department Personnel Issue Card	
Current Window: Personnel -> Issue card ->Batch Issue Card	
The personnel to whom cards have already been issued will not appear when the personnel list is generated.	
Start Personnel No.: End Personnel No.:	] Confirm Clear
a a construction of the co	
Personnel No. Name Department Name Serial No. Personnel No. Name Department N	ame Carc
( <b>6</b> )	>
VOK O Cancel	
\$ J	× ×
ହ ଅ	enet

Enter start and end personnel numbers (not longer than the system support max digits) to generate personnel list and show this all personnel without cards within this number interval;

Enter card number (or use card issuer for card issue). Each time clicking [OK], card numbers will be assigned to personnel in the list, until all personnel are provided with cards;

Click [OK] to complete card issue and return. Personnel and corresponding card numbers will be shown in the list.

# (3) Individual card issue:

Click [Personnel] - [Card issue] - [Add] to show individual card issue interface;

jdt Yew Fgvorites Iools Help		
a) http://192.168.10.180.8087/data/personnel/IssueCard/		🖌 🔁 🐼 🛛 U
anel Personnel Device Access Control System Welco	ne,admin. 🔹 Settings 😡 Help 😒 Modify Passw	ord OLogou
Arressed	TEST12Failure	
Department Personnel Issue Card		
Current Window: Personnel -> Issue card-> Add		O 🖉 🖬
At present, inputing the card number manually and using the card iss	er are both supported!	
*Personnel:		
Card Number:		

Select personnel, enter card number (or use card issuer for card issue), select card issue date, and click [OK].

**Note:** A person can be issued cards for many times, and the last card issue will prevail. The system supports card issue through card issuer and by manually inputting card numbers.

# 2. Upload personal photo:

Click [Personnel] - [Personnel], tick the personnel (only one person can be selected), click [Upload personal photo], enter the edit interface, click [browse] and select a photo, and click [OK] to save and exit.

3 2KAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer		
Ble Edit Yew Fgvorites Iools Help		27
Agdress () http://192.168.10.180.8087/data/personnel/Employee/	 💌 🔁 😡	Links 10
(Kaccess40		21
Department Personnel Issue Card		
Re Current Window: Personnel -> Personnel -> Upload Personal Photo		
Upload Personal Photo		
Select Personnel(s):00000012		
Select personal photo:		
V DK 🛛 Cancel		
		1
		~
	Internet	

# 4.2.3 Personnel Adjustment

Personnel adjustment is daily maintenance of existing personnel, primarily including: personnel adjust department and delete personnel.

# 1. Personnel adjust department:

Operation steps are as follows:

(1) Click [Personnel] - [Personnel], and select the person subject to department adjustment from the personnel list, click [Adjust Department] button, and the following interface appear:

ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Bie Edit View Figvorites Iools Help	<b>A</b>
Aggiress (a) http://192.168.10.180-8087/data/personnel/Employee/	💌 🛃 Go 🛛 Links 🎽
230003554.0	19 2 2
Department Personnel Issue Card	
Current Window: Personnel -> Personnel ->Adjust Department	
Adjust Department	
Select Personnel(s):000000012	
*Adjusted Department:	
V OK 🙆 Çancel	
	×
	> Distances

(2) Select the department to be transferred to

(3) After editing, click [OK] to save and quit.

## 2. Delete personnel:

Click [Personnel] - [Personnel], select personnel, click [Delete], and click [OK] to delete, or directly click [Delete] under "Related operation" of the personnel to delete.

**Note:** Deleting personnel also results in deleting the personnel in database.

# 5. Device Management

Access control panel to be connected to this system provides access control system functions. To use these functions, the user must first install devices and connect them to the network. Second, set corresponding parameters in the system so as to manage these devices via the system, upload user access control data, download configuration information, output reports and achieve digital management of the enterprise.

Device management primarily includes area setting, device management, and device monitoring.

# **5.1 Area Settings**

Area is a spatial concept, facilitating the user to manage devices in a specific area.

In the access system, after area setting, devices (doors) can be filtered by area upon real-time monitoring.

The system, by default, has set an area named [Headquarters] and numbered [1]. Area setting include add area and delete area.

# 1. Add area:

Click [Device] - [Area settings] - [Add] to activate the add area edit interface:

2XAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Elle Edit View Favorites Icols Help	<b>*</b>
Agiress 🕘 Petp://192.168.10.180:8087/data/personnel/Area/	🛩 🎒 Go 🛛 Links 🍟
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System   Welcome,admin. Settings	Help Modify Password OLogout *
777000000/10	2:
AND OTHER D	test11Failure
Area Setting Device Server Sent Commands Device Monitoring	
Current Window: Device -> Area setting-> Add	۵ 🕼 🗘
Mrea Code:	
Area Name:	
Parent Area:	
Remarks:	
a Save and Continue 🗸 OK 🔗 Cancel	
s	×
(a) Cone	Pinternet

# The fields are as follows:

Area Number: Repetition not allowed;

Area Name: Any character, up to a combination of 30 characters;

Parent Area: Decides the regional organization structure of the company.

After setting, click [OK].

# 2. Delete area:

Select area, click [Delete area], or directly click [Delete area] under "Related operation" of an area, and click [OK].

# 5.2 Device Management

Set the communication parameters of connected devices. Only when communication parameters, including system settings and device settings, are correct, normal communication with devices will be possible. When communication is successful, you can view the information of connected devices, and perform remote monitoring, uploading and downloading data.

To add access control panel, search and view devices connected to the network, and directly add from the searching result.

# 5.2.1 Add Access Control Panel

There are two way to add access control panel.

# 1. Add device:

(1) Click [Device] - [Device] - [Add] to show the device information edit interface. The communication modes are TCP/ IP or RS485. The following interface will be shown:

# TCP/ IP:

Current Window: Device -> Device-> 4	Add	
The 'Device Name', the communication p determine whether the correct type of a	parameters, and their r access control panels h	respective areas are mandatory. The system will verify the existence of device submitted by the user, as has been selected,
*Device Name:		
*Communication Mode:	C RS465	
*IP Address:		+IP Port No. : 4370
Communication Password:		
Access Control Panel Type:	Two-Door Access C w	4
Auto Synchronize Device Time:	2	
sórea:	1	v l
Clear Data in the Device when Adding:	2	

IP address: Please enter the IP address of the access control panel;

**IP port No.:** In Ethernet mode, the default is 4370;

#### RS485:

Paulas Hame		-			
Parmunication Made	0.700.000				
	R\$405				
*Serial Port No. 1	COMI		*Baud Rate: 3840	0	
Communication Password:					
Access Control Panel Type:	Two-Door Access C	*			
Auto Synchronize Device Time:	2				
Area:		*			
ar Data in the Device when Adding:	2				

### Serial port number: COM1-COM254;

**485 address:** The machine number. When serial port numbers are the same, there will be no repeated 485 addresses;

**Baud rate:** Same as the baud rate of the device (9600/ 19200/ 38400/ 57600/115200). The default is 38400;

Device name: Any character, up to a combination of 20 characters;

**Communication password:** Any character, up to a combination of 15 characters (No blank). You need to input this field only when you add a new device with the communication password. It can't be modify when you edit the device information except in [Modify communication password] operation. Please refer to <u>6.3.1 Door Management</u>.

**Note:** You need not input this field if the device has no communication password, such as it is new factory device or just after the initialization.

Panel type: One-door panel, two-door panel, four-door panel;

Switch to two-door two-way: When four-door panel is selected, this box will

appear. By default, it is not ticked. This parameter is used to switch the four-door one-way access control panel to two-door two-way access control panel (For changes of extended device parameters before and after switching, see relevant files of access control panel).

**Note:** After the four door one-way access control panel is switched to two-

door two-way access control panel, to switch back, you need delete the device from the system and add it again. When adding, do not tick the check box before this parameter.

**Auto synchronize device time:** By default it is ticked, namely, it will synchronize device time with server time each time connecting the device. If it is not ticked, the user can manually synchronize device time;

**Area:** Specify areas of devices. After area setting, devices (doors) can be filtered by area upon real-time monitoring.

**Clear Data in the Device when Adding:** By default it is ticked, namely, it will clear the data in the device after you have added a device to the system. All access levels will be cleared, but events logs will be left. If you add the device just for demonstration or testing of the system, don't tick it.

(2) After editing, click [OK], and the system will try connecting the current device:

If connection is successful, it will read corresponding extended parameters of the device. At this time, if the access control panel type selected by the user does not meet the corresponding parameters of the actual device, the system remind the user. If the user clicks [OK] to save, it will save the actual access control panel type of the device;

Extended device parameters: Such as serial number, device type, firmware version number, auxiliary input quantity, auxiliary output quantity, door quantity, and reader quantity.

If device connection fails, while the user still needs to add the device to the system, corresponding device parameters and extended parameters, such as serial number, will not be written into the system, and such settings as anti-passback and linkage will be impossible. These settings can be created only when the device is reconnected successfully and corresponding parameters are acquired.

Note: When you add a new device to the system, the software will clear all

user information, timezones, holidays, and access control levels settings (includes access control group, anti-pass back, interlock settings, linkage settings, etc.) from the device, except the events record in the device. Unless the information in the device is unusable, we recommend you not to delete the device in used, to avoid the

lost of information.

#### Access control panel settings:

### **TCP/ IP communication requirements:**

Support and enable TCP/ IP communication, directly connect the device with PC or connect to the Internet, get the device IP address and other information of the device;

### **RS485** communication requirements:

Support and enable RS485 communication, connect to PC through RS485, get the serial port number, RS485 machine number (address), baud rate and other information of the device.

### 2. Add device by searching access control panels:

Search the access control panels in the Ethernet.

(1) Click [Device] - [Device] - [Search panels], to show the search interface;

(2) Click [Start search], and it will prompt [searching.....];

(3) After searching, the list and total number of access control panels will be displayed;

TKAccess4.0 Access Security System	Microsoft Internet E	olorer					
Elle Edit View Figvorites Icols Help							2
Agdress (a) http://192.168.10.180:8087/data/kd	ock/device/						Go Links **
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Acc	ess Control   Syster	n	Welcome,a	dmin. 🔶 Settings	⊖Help №M	lodify Password	OLogout ^
ZXACCCSS4.0							
Area Setting Devi	ce Server Sent Co	mmands Device Mo	nitoring				
Pa Current Window	: Device -> Device ->	Search Access Contr	ol Panels				
Search for the	access control panel	s on the TCP/IP net	work.				
Search							
Search result							
The total number of	of access control pan	els found now is:34					
IP Address	MAC Address	Serial Number	Device Type	Operat	tion		
192.168.0.244	00:17:61:C0:00:0A	4032010100011	C3_100	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.12.145	00:17:61:10:00:17	612345	ACP	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.12.181	00:17:61:7F:2D:A5	20100501999	ACP	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.12.231	00:17:61:7F:2D:AC	20100501999	ACP	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.12.232	00:17:61:7F:2D:AB			Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.12.245	00:17:61:7F:2C:F4	51202146520	C3_400	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.12.252	00:17:61:18:00:59	1761808093	ACP	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.15.2	00:17:61:80:80:73	1761808073	ACP	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.15.3	00:17:61:18:01:E3	201008300136	C3_200	Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.88.22	00:17:61:7F:0A:68	2010070480069		Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.88.100	00:17:61:7F:0D:88	565632650001		Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.168.88.102	00:17:61:7F:0D:AA	565632650002		Modify IP Address	Add Device		
192.160.00.103	00:17:61:7F:0D:BC	565632650003		Modify IP Address	Add Device		
C					A did Providen		>
e)						😨 Interne	



Note: Here we use UDP broadcast mode to search the access controller, this

mode can not exceed the HUB scale. IP address can exceed the net segment, but must belong to the same subnet, and need to configure the gateway and IP address in the same network segment.

(4) Click [Add to device list] behind the device, and a dialog box will pop up.Select whether you want clear data in the device after you add the device to the system. Enter self-defined device name, and click [OK] to complete device adding.

(5) The default IP address of the access control panel may conflict with the IP of a device on the Internet. You can modify its IP address: Click [Modify IP address] behind the device and a dialog box will pop up. Enter the new IP address and other parameters (Note: Must configure the gateway and IP address in the same network segment);

ZKAccess4.0 /	Access Security System	n - Microsoft Internet I	xplorer					-   -   2
Sie Edit View	Fgvorites Iools Help							- 4
igdress 🔕 http://1	192.168.10.180:8087/data/	idock/device/					👻 🛃 😡	Links
My Panel   Per							dify Password OLd	gout
								21
	Area setting De	NOD SERVE L M	dify Device IP Add	ress	•			_
	Current Windo	rw: Device -> Origi	nal IP address: 192					
	Search for the	e access cont 👘 N	ew IP address:					
			Subnet mask: 255	255.255.0				
	Coarch result	Gat	eway address:					
	Search result			Confirm	Out			
	The total number	r of access co						
	IP Address	MAC Address	Senal Number	Device Typ	e Opera			
						Add Device		
						Add Device		
						Add Device		
						Add Device		
		00:17:61:7F:2D:AB			Modify IP Address	Add Device		
		00:17:61:7F:2C:F4			Modify IP Address	Add Device		
					Modify IP Address	Add Device		
					Modify IP Address	Add Device		
						Add Device		
		00:17:61:7F:0A:68				Add Device		
					Modify IP Address	Add Device		
					Modify IP Address	Add Device		
						Add Device		
						****		>
Done							Internet	

# **5.2.2 Device Maintenance**

**Synchronize all data:** The system will synchronize the data to the device, including door information, access control levels (personnel information, access control time zones), anti-pass back settings, interlock settings, linkage settings, first-card normal open settings, multi-card normal open settings and so on. Select device, click [Synchronize all data] and click [OK] to complete synchronization.

**Note:** The operation of synchronize all data is mainly about: Delete all data in the device first (except event record). Download all settings again, please keep the net connection steady and avoid power down situation, etc. If the device is normally

working, please use this function with caution. You can execute it at seldem user situation, to avoid the effection for the normal using of the device.

Delete: Select device, click [Delete], and click [OK].

**Edit:** Click device name, or click [Edit] under "Related operation" behind the device to pop up the edit interface.

If the communication mode is TCP/IP:

2KAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Int	ernet Explorer				
Elle Edit Yew Fgvorites Iools Help					- 27
Agistress all http://192.168.10.180:8087/data/idock/idevice/				💌 🔁 😡	Links **
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control	System	Welcome,admin. 💊	Settings Help Modify Pass	word OLo	gout ^
ZKAGOGSS40			TEST12Failure		
Area Setting Device Server S	ent Commands Devi	ce Monitoring			
Current Window: Device -> De	avice-> Details			9 🕜	8
The 'Device Name', the communities existence of device submitted been selected.	cation parameters, and ad by the user, and det	d their respective areas are m ermine whether the correct ty	andatory. The system will verify pe of access control panels has		rine -
				Log Ent	1962
Device Name:	testii				
*Communication Mode:	<ul> <li>TCP/IP</li> <li>R\$405</li> </ul>				
*IP Address:	192.168.8.182	*IP Port No. : 4370			
Communication Password:					
Access Control Panel Type:	Four-Door Access C M				
Auto Synchronize Device Time:	×				
•Area:	1 ShenZhen 💌				
V QK O Cancel					
					~
<					
Done				Internet	

If the communication mode is RS485:

2 ZKAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Intern	et Explorer			
Ele Edit View Figvorites Icols Help				2
Agdress 🎒 http://192.168.10.180:8087/data/klock/device/				💌 🛃 Go 🛛 Links 🇯
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   Sy	ystem	Welcome,admin.	Settings 😣 Help 😏 Modify Pass	word OLogout ^
ZKACCESS40				1 2
Area Setting Device Server Sen	t Commands Devi	ce Monitoring		
Pa Current Window: Device -> Devic	ce-> Details			P 🕜 🖬
The 'Device Name', the communicat the existence of device submitted to been selected.	tion parameters, and by the user, and det	I their respective areas are ermine whether the correct	mandatory. The system will verify type of access control panels has	Log Fotries
Device Name: TE	ST12			
Communication Mode: O	TCP/IP RS405			
*Serial Port No. : CO	DM1 💌	*485 Address: 1	*Baud Rate: 38400	×
Communication Password:				
Access Control Panel Type: Fo	ur-Door Access C 🛩			
Auto Synchronize Device Time: 🗹				
*Area: 1 S	shenZhen 💌			
✓ <u>Of</u> Ocanoel				
<				>
<u>ی</u>			•	Internet

For the meanings and setting of the above parameters, see <u>5.2.1 Add Access Control</u> <u>Panel</u>. Communication method, IP address, IP port number, 485 address, baud rate, access control panel type and area are not editable. Device name can not be identical with the name of another device. Since device type cannot be modified, if the type is wrong, the user need manually delete the device and add it again.

# **5.3 Device Communication Management**

# 1. Commands sent by server

Shows the list of commands sent to the device by the current system. If the return value is  $\geq 0$ , execution is successful. If it is a negative, the execution failed.

Edit View Ea	writes Tools	: Helo						
ress Mittel1192	168.12.86/44	aliciacia/andi					V 63 c	a Links
v Panel   Persor	nnel Devi	ce Access Control	System	Welcon	ne,admin. 💊 s	ettings 🔒 Help 😏 Modify	Password Q	Logout
TWIN DOCTOR	20							
LNHUUGSS	90 2							
	Area Settin	g Device Server S	ient Commands	Device Monitoring				
	Current	Window: Device -> Se	erver sent comman	ds				Φ
	Search							-
	Devi	re Name:	50	rial Number:		Returned Value:		
	ØSearch	Advanced of Clea	v					
	-		-					
	2							
	<ul> <li>Clear cor</li> </ul>	nmands •Delete				Total 31 Entry/1 Page 🛞		
	Clear cor	nmands •Delete rice name Serial numb	er Submit time	Transmit time Re	tum time	Total 31 Entry/1 Page 🖲	•••	
	Clear cor	nmands •Delete rice name Serial numb 2 1761808093	er Submit time 3 11-03-02 16:26	Transmit time Rel 11-03-02 16:26	turn time OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page ®	• • • <b>•</b> 1	•
	Clear.com	mmands •Delete rice name Serial numb 2 1761808093 2 1761808093	er Submit time 3 11-03-02 16:26 3 11-03-02 16:23	Transmit time Rel 11-03-02 16:26 11-03-02 16:23	tum time OPTIO OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page (e) N SET DateTime=35905117 N SET DateTime=35905090	• • • <b>1</b> 75	
	Clear con     Con	mmands •Delete rice name Serial numb 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 1761808093	er Submit time 3 11-03-02 16:26 3 11-03-02 16:23 3 11-03-02 16:19	Transmit time Re 11-03-02 16:26 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:19	turn time OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page (e) N SET DateTime=35905117 N SET DateTime=35905090 N SET DateTime=35905075	© 0 0 <b>1</b> 75 19	
	<ul> <li>Clear cor</li> <li>Der</li> <li>252</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> </ul>	mmands •Delete vice name Cerial numbo 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093	er Submit time 11-03-02 16:26 11-03-02 16:23 3 11-03-02 16:19 3 11-03-02 16:19	Transmit time Ref 11-03-02 16:26 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:19 11-03-02 16:23	Curn time OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page (e) N SET DateTime=35905111 N SET DateTime=35905090 N SET DateTime=35905075 N SET InterLock=0	© @ @ 1 75 19 55	
	<ul> <li>Clear cor</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> <li>253</li> </ul>	nmands •Delete scename Serial numbl 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093 2 1761808093	Submit time           3         11-03-02 16:26           3         11-03-02 16:23           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19	Transmit time         Ref           11-03-02 16:26         11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:19         11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:23         11-03-02 16:23	turn time OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page (*) N SET DateTime=35905117 N SET DateTime=35905090 N SET DateTime=35905075 N SET InterLock=0 N SET ArtiPassback=0	© 0 8 1 75 19	
	Clear cor     Clear cor	nmands -Deleta core name Censa numbs 2 1761000093 1761000093 2 1761000093 2 1761000093 2 1761000093 2 1761000093	Submit time           3         11-03-02 16:26           3         11-03-02 16:23           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19           3         11-03-02 16:19	Transmit time Ray 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23	tum time OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO DATA (	Total 31 Entry/1 Page (*) N SET DateTime=35905117 N SET DateTime=35905090 N SET DateTime=35905075 N SET InterLock=0 N SET Annibasback=0 DLETE inoutfun	• • • 1 75 35	
	Clear con     Clear con	mmanda •Delete coe name Centa numbo 2 1761000003 2 1761000003 2 1761000003 2 1761000003 2 1761000003 2 1761000003 2 1761000003	er Submit time 3 11-03-02 16:26 3 11-03-02 16:23 3 11-03-02 16:23 3 11-03-02 16:19 3 11-03-02 16:19 3 11-03-02 16:19 3 11-03-02 16:19	Transmit time Ray 11-03-02 16:26 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23	OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO DATA 0 OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page (a) N SET DateTime=35905111 N SET DateTime=35905091 N SET DateTime=35905091 N SET DateTime=35905091 N SET AntiPassback=0 N SET AntiPassback=0 NELTE inout/un	© @ ® 3	
	Clear cor Clear cor 253 253 253 253 253 253 253 253 253 253	mmandia Delete con name 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091 1761000091	submit time           11-03-02 16:26           11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19	Transmit time 9 ee 11-03-02 16:26 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23 11-03-02 16:23	Currn Sime OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO DATA ( OPTIO DATA ( DATA (	Total 31 Entry/1 Page N SET DataTime=359055113 N SET DataTime=35905075 N SET DataTime=35905075 N SET AntiPassback=0 N SET AntiPassback=0 PLELTE inouthin N SET Door3MubiCandOpen ELETE inouthingand Door1d=	© 0 8 1 75 09 55 55 55	
	<ul> <li>Clear on</li> <li>Clear on&lt;</li></ul>	mmandi *Delete con namo 5014 numbo 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009 2 176100009	Submit time           3         11-03-02         16:26           3         11-03-02         16:23           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19           3         11-03-02         16:19	Transmittion         Ref           11-03-02 16:25         11-03-02 16:25           11-03-02 16:25         11-03-02 16:25           11-03-02 16:25         11-03-02 16:25           11-03-02 16:25         11-03-02 16:25	Currn time OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO DATA ( OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO	Total 31 Entry/1 Page N SET DateTme=3590591 N SET DateTme=3590509 N SET DateTme=3590509 N SET DateTme=3590509 N SET AntiPassback=0 N SET AntiPassback=0 N SET AntiPassback=0 N SET CoordMubiCardOpen N SET DoordMubiCardOpen SET DoordPristCardOpen		
		mmands -Delete social num 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 2 1761808092 3 17618080 3 176180 3 17618080 3 17618080 3	submit time           11-03-02 16:26           11-03-02 16:26           11-03-02 16:29           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19           11-03-02 16:19	Transmittion         Bd           11-03-02 16:20         11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:23         11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:23         11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:23         11-03-02 16:23           11-03-02 16:23         11-03-02 16:23	Corrito OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO OPTIO DATA D OPTIO DATA D	Total 31 Entry/1 Page  N SET DateTme=35905171 N SET DateTme=35905070 N SET InterLock=0 N SET AntiPassback=0 VELETE inoutfun SET DoordMubiCardOpen SELETE mubincard Doorde+ N SET DoordFirstCardOpen		

**Clear command list:** Click it to pop up the Confirm interface. Click [OK] to clear all items in the list of commands sent by the server;

**Delete:** Tick the check box before the command to be deleted, and click [Delete]. Confirm to delete the command.

# 2. Device monitoring

By default it monitors all devices with the current user's level, and lists the operation information of the devices: device name, serial number, operation type, current status, commands to be executed, and progress, etc.



# 6. Security System Management

# 1. Work principle of the access control system:

ZKAccess4.0 Security System is a WEB-based management system, realizing normal access control functions, management of networked access control panel via computer, and unified personnel access management.

The access control system can set the opening levels of registered users, namely, allowing some personnel to open some doors by verification during a time period.

It facilitates the management and support of multiple databases, including MySQL, SQL Server, and Oracle. Designed based on multi-business convergence, it supports service extension, such as attendance, patrol, and visitor management, etc., and supports multiple languages.

# 2. Access control system parameters:

256 time zones;

- 256 access levels;
- Three holiday types and totally 96 holidays;
- Anti-passback function;
- Interlock function;
- Linkage function;
- First-Card Normal Open function;
- Multi-Card Opening function;
- Remote door opening and closing;
- Real-time monitoring via Web browser;

# 3. Operation functions of access control system:

Click to enter the [Access Control System] and the main interface is [Real-time monitoring].

Access control system management primarily includes access control time zones, access control holiday, door settings, access levels, personnel access levels, real-time monitoring, and reports, etc.

# **6.1 Access Control Time Zones**

Access control time zone can be used for door timing. The reader can be made usable during valid time periods of certain doors and unusable during other time periods. Time zone can also be used to set Normal Open time periods of doors, or set access control levels so that specified users can only access specified doors during specified time periods (including access levels and First-Card Normal Open settings).

The system controls access according to access control time zones. The system can define up to 255 time zones. For each time zone, you can define, in a week, up to three intervals for each day and three holiday types. Each interval is the valid interval in 24 hours of each day. The format of each interval for a time zone: HH: MM-HH: MM, this is accurate to minutes in the 24-hour system.

Initially, the system, by default, has access control time zone named [Accessible 24 hours]. This time period can be modified but can not be deleted. The user can add access control time zones, which can be modified.

# 1. Add access control time zone:

(1) Click [Access Control System] - [Time zones] - [Add] to access the time zone setting interface;

Ele Edit Yew Favo	is security system	n - Micro	soft in	ternet Explorer	(						
	rites Icols Help										1
Address 🔬 http://192.16	8.10.180:8087/data/	laccess/Ac	cTimeSec	aí					Sec.	Go	Links *
My Panel   Personn	el Device A	ccess C	ontrol	System		Welcome,a	dmin. 🔶 Setti	ngs 😣 Help 😒 Mo	dify Password	OLOg	out
ZKACCESS4								TEST12Failure	.V		
Ti	me Zones Hol	idays	Door G	Configuration	Access Levels	Personnel A	ccess Levels	Real-Time Monitorii	ng Reports		
- 1	Current Windo	w: Acce	ss Con	trol System ->	Time zones-> /	Add			Φ	9	1
	The End Time mu	ast alwa	ys be e	greater than th	e Start Time, e	xcept if both st	art time and er	nd time are '00:00'.			
	ma Zona Nama-	kast20									
-11	Pemarks:	or size of									
	Time		Inter	val 1	Inter	val 2	Inter	rval 3			
0	Date			End Time			Start Time	End Time			
	Sunday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	Monday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	Tuesday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	Wednesday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	Thursday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	Friday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	Saturday	0 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
	ioliday Type 1	8 :	00	20 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
н				00 1 50	00 1 00	00 1 00	00 : 00	00 : 00			
н	ioliday Type 2	00 :	00	53 : 28	00 . 00	00 . 00	00 . 00				

# The parameters are as follows:

Time zone name: Any character, up to a combination of 30 characters;

**Remarks:** Detailed description of the current time zone, including the explanation of the current time zone and primary applications, facilitating the user or other users with same level to view time zone information, which is up to 70 characters;

**Interval and start/ end time:** One access control time zone includes 3 intervals for each day in a week, and three intervals for each of the three access control holidays. Set the start and end time of each interval;

**Setting:** If the interval is Normal Open: Just enter 00:00-23:59 as the first interval, and 00:00-00:00 as the second and third intervals. If the interval is Normal Close: All are 00:00-00:00. If only using one interval, the user just need to fill out the first interval (such as: Normal Open), and the second and third intervals will use the default value of 00:00-00:00. Similarly, when the user only uses the first two intervals, the third interval will use the default value of 00:00-00:00. When using two or three intervals, the user needs to ensure two or three intervals have no time intersection, and the time shall not span days. Otherwise, the system will prompt error.

**Holiday Type:** There are three holiday types in the time zone. They are unrelated to which day in week it is. If certain date is set to certain holiday type, the three intervals of the holiday type will be used for access. The holiday type in a time zone is optional. However, if the user does not fill out, the system will give the default value.

For example, refer to the figure above. Set the access control interval of holiday type 1 as 8-20, the access control time period of holiday type 2 as Normal Open, and the access control time zone of holiday type 3 as Normal Close.

(2) After time zone setting, click [OK] to save, and the time zone will appear in the list.

# 2. Maintenance of access control time zone:

**Edit:** In the time zone list, click [Edit] button under "Related operation" to access time zone modification interface, and modify time zone setting. After modification, click [OK], and the modified time zone will be saved and shown in the time zone list.

**Delete:** In the time zone list, click [Delete] button under "Related operation". Click [OK] to delete the time zone, or click [Cancel] to cancel the operation. The time zone in use can not be deleted.

Tick the check boxes before one or more time zones in the time zone list. Click the [Delete] button over the list, and click [OK] to delete the selected time zones, or click [Cancel] to cancel the operation.

# **6.2 Access Control Holidays**

The access control time of a holiday may differ from that of a weekday. For easy operation, the system provides holiday settings to set access control time for holidays.

Access control holiday management includes add, modify and Delete access control holiday.

# 1. Add access control holiday:

Three holiday types are supported, each including up to 32 holidays. To conduct special access level configuration on special dates, the user can select special holidays for setting.

# The operation steps are as follows

(1) Click [Access Control System] - [Holidays] - [Add] to access add access control holiday edit interface:

3 7KAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ble Edit Vew Figvorites Icols Belp	2004 Ar
Agdress 🕘 http://192.168.10.180-8087/data/laccess/ActHoldays/	💌 🛃 Go Links 🍟
My Panel Personnel Device Access Control System Welcome,admin. Settings	Help Modify Password QLogout ^
200005540	test11Failure 2
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-	Time Monitoring Reports
Current Window: Access Control System -> Holidays-> Add	9 🕜 🖬
Each holiday type cannot contain more than 32 holidays. A holiday cannot last more than 365 da 31 a holidayiats only one day, set 8s and date the same as the start date. Annual cycle means the dates of a holidaymin for change over all years.	<b>γ</b> \$.
Name: New Year       "Type: Holder Type I will       "Start Date: 2011-01-01       "End Date: 2011-01-01       "End Date: 2011-01-01       "Find Date: 2011-01-01       "Hondal Cycle: Yes       Remarks:   Remarks:	
	>
	Thernet .

# The fields are as follows:

Holiday Name: Any character, up to a combination of 30 characters;

**Holiday Type:** Holiday type 1/2/3, namely, a holiday record currently added is belong to these three holiday types, and each holiday type includes up to 32 holidays;
**Start/ End Date:** Must meet the date format as "2010-1-1". The start date can not be later than the end date. Otherwise, the system will prompt error. The year of the start date can not be earlier than the current year, and the holiday can not span years;

**Annual Cycle:** Yes or No. The default is "No". Annual cycle means that a holiday does not require modification in different years. For example, the Near Year's Day is on January 1 each year, and can be set as "Yes". For another example, the Mother's Day is on the second Sunday of each May, so its date is not fixed, and should be set as "No";

For example, the date of the holiday "Near Year's Day" is set as January 1, 2010, and the holiday type is 1, then on January 1, access time control will not follow the time of "Friday" in week, but the access control time of holiday type 1, such as the access time control between 8-20 in 7.1 Access control time zones.

(2) After editing, click [OK] button to save, and it will appear in the holiday list.

#### 2. Modification of access control holiday:

To modify the original access control holiday, click [Edit] behind the access control holiday to access edit interface. After modification, click [OK] to save and quit.

#### 3. Deletion of access control holiday:

In the access control holiday list, click [Delete] button under "Related operation". Click [OK] to delete the holiday, or click [Cancel] to cancel the operation. An access control holiday in use can not be deleted.

Tick the check boxes before one or more holidays in the holiday list. Click the [Delete] button over the list, and click [OK] to delete the selected holiday, or click [Cancel] to cancel the operation.

### 6.3 Door Settings

Currently the system supports the connection and control of up to 50 access control panels.

The access control system is primarily for the management of personnel forbidden and admission. For security, a company will set personnel admission time zones, forbidden time zones and combinations of time zones. For door opening verification, First-Card Normal Open, Multi-Card Opening, anti-passback, linkage, and interlock can be set to enhance security. This system can provide real-time monitoring of doors and output of exception, access control events and access level reports.

### 6.3.1 Door Management

Click [Access Control System] - [Door configuration], and by default it will access [Door management] interface, showing the list of all control panels. When unfolded, it can show all doors under the control of the control panel. Upon first entry into the access interface or successful query, if currently the system has access control panels or the query result is not null, by default it will unfold the doors of the first access control panel. Click corresponding button for relevant parameter setting.

2 ZKAccess4.0 Sec	urity System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ele Edit Yew Fg	vorites Iools Help	
Address 🕘 http://192.	168.12.86/laccess/DoorSetPage/	🛩 🔂 Go Links '
My Panel   Perso	nnel   Device   Access Control   System	Welcome,admin. Settings SHelp Modify Password SLogout
ZKACCOSS	30	
	Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access	Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports
58	🄁 Current Window: Access Control System -> Door C	unfiguration -> Door Management 🖤
	E Search	
Management	Device Name: Access	Control Panel Type: 💌 Door Name:
<b>6</b>	Ø <u>Search</u> ∰Advanced <b>∢</b> Clear	
Interlock Settings	8	
100	•Modify in address •Close auxiliary output •Disable	More Total 1 Entry/1 Page (0 ( ) ( ) ( )
	Device name Serial number Communication mo	de Ip address Serial port no. 485 address Area name Status Enable sh
Settings	B 252 1761808093 TCP/IP	192.168.12.252 Area Name Ø Ø 201
0	Door number 🔗 Door name	Door active time zone Lock drive duration Punch interval D
Linkage Settings	1 252-1 Acc	essible 24 Hours 5 2 None
0	2 252-2 Acc	essible 24 Hours 5 2 None
Multi-Card		
Personnel Groups		
oroups		
	¢	2
2		2
		- Interime

Door management operations include: control panel management and door management.

#### 1. Access Control panel operation

For communication between the system and the device, data uploading, configuration downloading, device and system parameters shall be set. The user can see access control panels within his levels in the current system, and can edit the devices here. If the user needs to add or delete devices, operate in device management.

Control panel management includes: Modify IP address, Close auxiliary output, disable, Enable, Modify communication password, Synchronize time, Upload event record, Upgrade firmware, and Get event entries.

#### (1) Device profile:

Select device, click [Edit] under "Related operation". For Related details, see 5.2.2

Device Maintenance.

#### (2) Modify IP address:

Select device and click [Modify IP address] to show the modification interface. Enter new IP address, gateway, and subnet mask. Click [OK] to save settings and quit. This function is same as [Modify IP address function] in <u>5.2.1 Add Access</u> <u>Control Panel</u>. The difference is when searching control panels, the devices have not been added into the system, while the current [Modify device IP address] is regarding added devices.

The Lot yee Proves Sold up to the sold of the sold o	3 7XAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Addem @_mp_UPLS Life Life Life Address Control System Welcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Veldars: Device Access Control System Welcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Veldars: Device Access Control System Velcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Veldars: Device Access Control System Velcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Veldars: Device Access Control System Velcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Velcass Velcass Control System Velcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Velcass Velcass Control System Velcome.admin.   Setti 3 Factors Velcass Vel	Be Edt Yew Favorites Iools Help	
My Panell Personnel Device Access Control System     Welcome.admin. • Sattings #Help.SModdy Pasword @Lopout.       VINDECSSED     Excellation       The Zones Heldars     Door Configuration       Access Levels     Personnel Access Levels       Personnel Access Levels     Personnel Access Levels       Panel     Personnel Access Levels       Personnel Access Levels     Personnel Access Levels       Personnel Access     Personnel Access       Sot	Address 🕘 http://192.168.10.180.8087/laccess/DoorSetPage/	Go Links **
New IP Address: Subnet Mask: [252:252:05:0 KGateway Address: ✓ Ot. Of Cancel	My Panel         Personnel         Device         Access Control         System         Welcome.admin.         © Settings         Other IS         Settings         Head IS         Modify Password         Control         Settings         Head IS         Device         Access Levels         Personnel Access Levels         Real-Time Monitoring         Reports         Reports <td>Lógout *</td>	Lógout *
	New IP Address: Subnet Nask: [252,255,255.0] Note: Subnet Nask: [252,255,255.0] Note: Note:	
5		, •
a) Diterret	a) Diterret	

#### (3) Disable/Enable:

Select device, click [Disable/ Enable] to stop/ start using the device. When the device's communication with the system is interrupted or the device fails, the device may automatically appear in disabled status. At this time, after adjusting Internet or device, click [Enable device] to reconnect the device and restore device communication.

**Note:** If the current device is in enabled status and the connection is not successful, and the user conducts enable operation, the system will immediately reconnect the device.

#### (4) Modify communication password:

Enter the same new password for twice, and click [OK] to modify the communication password.

3 7XAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ble Edit Vew Fgyorites Jools Help	2
Address 🚯 http://192.168.10.180.9087/laccess/DoorSetPage/	aks 🍽
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System Welcome,admin.   Settings @Help @2Modify Password @Logou	t ^
ZX1000552.0	
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports	
Current Window: Device -> Device ->Modify communication password	
The communication password can be up to 15-bit characters A void value indicates no password. After successful modification, the server will automatically synchronize the new password to the software.	
Select Device(s):test11	
New Password:	
VOK O Canotal	
	~
C Distance	>

X Note: The communication password can not contain space, it is recommended

to use a combination of numbers and letters. The communication password setting can improve the device security, it is recommended to set communication password for each device.

#### (5) Synchronize time:

Synchronize device time with current server time.

#### (6)Get event entries:

Get event records in the device into the system.

🗿 /XAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ble Edk Yew Fyrontes Icols Help	4
Address 🕘 http://192.168.10.160.0087/access/DoorSetPage/	nis *
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System Welcome,admin.	ut ^
ZWIGGOSSTLD	
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports	
Current Window: Device -> Device -> Get event entries	
Get event entries from the device to the server.	
Select Device(s):test11	
NGet event entries: ③ Get New Entries ③ aaaaaa	
✓ OK Ocanoel	
4	>
<ul> <li>Internet</li> </ul>	1

Two options is provided for this operation, Get New Entries and Get All Entries.

**Get New Entries:** The system only get the new event entries after the last time event entries getting, and record them into the database, the repeated entries will not rewrite again.

Get All Entries: The system will get all of the event entries again, the repeated entries will not rewrite again.

When the network status is normal and the communication status between the system and the device is normal, the system will acquire event records in the device in real-time and save them into system database. However, when the network is interrupted or communication is interrupted for some reasons, and the event records in the device have not been uploaded into the system in real-time, this operation can be used to manually acquire event records in the device. In addition, the system, by default, will automatically acquire event records in the device at 00:00 each day.

**Note:** The access controller can restore up to 100 thansands of event entries,

after the entries exceed this number, the device will automatically delete the oldest restored entries (the default delete number is 10 thansands).

#### (7) Upgrade firmware

To upgrade firmware in the device, tick the device for which you want to upgrade firmware, click [Upgrade firmware], enter edit interface, click [Browse] to select the firmware upgrade file (named emfw.cfg) provided by us, and click [OK] to start

upgrading.

Note: The user shall not upgrade firmware without authorization. Contact the

distributor before upgrading firmware, or upgrade it when instructed by the distributor. Unauthorized upgrading may bring problems that affect your normal use.

#### 2. Door management:

The device list will show all access control devices. Click the "+" button before the device name to show the door list under a device. When adding device, it will automatically add doors (corresponding device name and door numbers can not be edited) according to the number of doors. Before using the device (including doors), the user must edit door information one by one (or apply current settings to other doors). After editing, they will be sent to the device, which can be used after successful setting.

#### (1) Door parameter modification:

Select the door to be modified, and click [Edit] under "Related operation" to show the Edit interface;



#### The fields are as follows:

**Device Name:** It is not editable (need to be edited in <u>5.2.1 Add Access Control</u> <u>Panel</u>);

Door Number: The system automatically names the numbers of doors according to

how many doors of the device (for example, the four doors of a four-door control panel are numbered 1, 2, 3 and 4). The number will be consistent with the door number on the device.

**Note:** Although by default the number following the underline in the door

name is consistent with the door number, but 1/2/3/4 in anti-passback and interlock refers to door serial number rather than the number following the door name, and they have no necessary relation, and the system allows the user to modify the door name, so they can not be confused;

**Door Name:** The default door name is "device name\_door number". The field allows the user to modify as required. Up to 30 characters can be entered;

**Door Active Time Zone**, **Normal Open Time Zone**: By default either is null. Initialized and added access control time zones will be shown for the user to select. Upon door editing, door valid time zone is needed to input. Only after setting door valid time zone, the door can be opened and closely normally. We recommend to set door normal open time period within the door valid time zone, only in this situation, the door normal open time zone is valid;

**Note:** Consecutive punching of a card having access level of the door for 5

times can release the normal open status within one day (including First-Card Normal Open), and close the door immediately.

**Lock Drive Duration:** Used to control the delay for unlocking after card punching. The unit is second, and the default is 5 seconds. The user can enter a number between 0-254;

**Punch Interval:** The unit is second (range: 0-10 seconds), and the default is 2 seconds;

**Door Sensor Type:** NO (door sensor not detected), Normal Open, Normal Close. The default is NO. When editing doors, the user can select the door sensor type to be Normal Open or Normal Close. If Normal Open or Normal Close is selected, it is required to select **door status delay** and whether **close and reverse-lock** is required. By default, once door sensor type is set as Normal Open or Normal Close, the default door status delay will be 15s, and by default it will enable close and reverse-lock.

**Door Status Delay:** The duration for delayed detection of door sensor after the door is opened. Detection is performed only after the door is opened and the delay duration expired. When the door is not in the "Normally Open" period, and the door is opened, the device will start timing. It will trigger alarm when the delay duration expired, and stop alarm when you close the door. The default door status delay will be 15s. The **door status delay** should be longer than **lock drive duration**.

**Close and Reverse-lock:** Set locking or not after door closing. Tick it for lock after door closing.

**Verify Mode:** Supports Only Card and Card plus Password verify modes. The default is Only Card. When Card plus Password mode is selected, make sure the door uses a reader with keyboard;

**Duress Password, Emergency Password**: Upon duress, use duress password (used with legally card) to open the door. When opening the door with duress password, it will alarm. Upon emergency, the user can use emergency password (named super password) to open the door. Emergency password allows normal door opening. Emergency password is effective in any time zone and any type of verify mode, usually used for the administrator.

**Duress Password Opening (used with legally card):** When Only Card verify mode is used, you need press [ESC] first, and then press the setting password plus [OK] button, finally swipe your card, the door open and trigger the alarm. When Card Plus Password verify mode is used, please swipe your card first, then press the password number plus [OK] button (same to normal door open in card plus password verify mode), the door open and trigger the alarm.

**Emergency Password Opening:** The password must be a number not exceeding 8 digits (integer). The door can be opened just by entering the password. Please press [ESC] every time before entering password, and then press OK to execute.

When using duress password or emergency password, the interval for entering each number shall not exceed 10 seconds, and these two numbers should not be the same.

Apply these settings to all the doors of current access control panel: Click to apply to all doors of the current access control panel;

**Apply these settings to all the doors of all access control panels:** Click to apply to all doors of all access control panels within the current user's level;

After parameter editing, click [OK] to save and quit.

### 6.3.2 First-Card Normal Open

**First-Card Normal Open:** During a specified interval, after the first card punching by a person having First-Card Normal Open level, the door will be Normal Open, and will automatically restore closing after the valid interval expired.

The user can set First-Card Normal Open for a specific door. The settings include door, door opening time zone and personnel with First-Card Normal Open level. A door can have First-Card Normal Open settings for multiple time zones. The interface of each door will show the number of existing First-Card Normal Open

settings. For First-Card Normal Open setting, when adding or editing each record, it is not required to modify the "current door", but to select time zone. When record adding is successful, add personnel that can open the door for a First-Card Normal Open setting record. On the right of the interface, you can browse door opening personnel in a First-Card Normal Open setting and delete current personnel, so that some personnel will not have First-Card Normal Open level any more.

#### The operation steps are as follows:

1. Click [Settings] under "First-Card Normal Open" of a door to show First-Card Normal Open setting interface;

2XAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ele Edt Yew Fgvorites Iools Help	4
Address 🜒 http://192.168.10.180:8087/data/laccess/AccFirstOpen/?_Jock=18doorid=9	🛩 🛃 Go 🛛 Links 🍐
My Panel         Personnel         Device         Access Control         System         Welcome add           MADGGSSQUD         Time Zones         Holidays         Door Configuration         Access Levels         Personnel Add	min. • Settings · Help S2Modify Password · Logout · LestFahure coss Levels · Real-Time Montoring · Reports
Pa Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration -> First-Ca The system does not allow this door to have repeated First-Card normal opr	rd Normal Open Setting-> Add 🖤 🕜 🗃
*Current Door: TET12-1 *Time Zones:	
<ul> <li>Image: A set of the set of the</li></ul>	>
0	🔮 Internet

2. Click [Add], select the time zone of First-Card Normal Open, and click [OK] to save the settings;

3. Click [Add personnel] under "Related operation" to set personnel having First-Card Normal Open level.

3 ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ele Edit Yew Favorites Icols Belp	1
Agdress 🍓 http://192.168.10.180.8087/datajleccess/AcdFestOpen/?_Jock=18door_jd=9 🛛 🕑	sis *
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System Welcome,admin. Settings @Help St Modify Password @Logo.	t ≏
ZADDOSSS40	
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports	
Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration -> First-Card Normal Open Setting ->Add an opening person	
Add a person with the First-Card normal open level	
Select First-Card Normal Open Settings(s):TEST12-1	
Search by Department. Search by Personnel No./Name	
Select all Personnel in the Department	
Total 2 Entry/1 Page ® ( ) ® 1 0 Selected Personnel (0)	
Personnel no. Name Gender Job title	
000000014	
000000012	
V DK O Cancel	
	~
4	>
Cone	1

Click [OK] to save and quit editing, the following interface appears.

3 7KAccess4.0 Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Elle Edit View Figvorites Iools Help	4
Agdress all http://192.168.12.86/data/access/AccFirstOpen/?_jock=1bdoorid=1	🛩 🔁 Go 🛛 Links 🍟
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System   Welco	ome,admin. 💊 Settings 🛛 Help 😏 Modify Password 🚱 Logout 🐣
ZKACCOSS410	
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Perso	nnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports
Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration -> I	First-Card Normal Open Setting 🖤
Current Door:252-1	
Door First-Card Normal Open Settings	P Browse Opening Personnel
*Add *Delete Total 1 Entry/1 Page (0 ( ) ( ) ( )	Delete an opening person     Total 1 Entry/1 Page     W      W      W      W
Interlock	Personnel no. Name Card number
Settings Decessible 24 Hours 1 Edit Delete	000000001 1001001 1
Anti-Passback Settings	
Cinkage Settings	
Kuti-Card Opening Personnel Groups	
s	
	L [
C	>
a	Internet g

**Note:** For a door currently in Normal Open time period, consecutive punching of a card having access level for the door for 5 times (the card punching interval should within 5 second.) can release the current Normal Open status and close the door. The sixth card punching will be a normal card punching. This function is only

effective at the door valid time zone. Normal Open intervals set for other doors within the day and First-Card Normal Open settings will not take effect anymore.

### 6.3.3 Multi-Card Opening

#### 1. Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups:

It is a personnel grouping. The group will be used for the setting of Multi-Card Opening.

(1) Click [Access Control System] - [Door Configuration] - [Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups] - [Add] to show the following edit interface:

KAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer		
Edit Yew Fgvorites Icols Help		
ess 🍓 http://192.168.10.180.8087/data/personnel/AccMoreCardEmpGroup/		🔁 Go Link
Panel Personnel Device Access Control System Wel	come,admin. 🔶 Settings 🖗 Help 😒 Modify Passwo	rd OLogout
Moress40		
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Pers	sonnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Report	3
Re Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration ->	Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups-> Add	V 🕜 🖬
Multi-Card opening personnel groups are intended to group person group.	nel, and each person can belong to only one	
*Group Name:		
Remarks:		
Save and Continue VOK OCancel		
		_

**Group name:** Any character, up to a combination of 30 characters, which can not be identical with an existing group name;

After editing, click [OK], return and the added Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups will appear in the list;

(2) Select a group, and click [Add personnel] to add personnel to the group:

Ntp://192.168.10.180.8087/data/personnel/ActMoreCardEmpGroup/			V 🛃 😡	Link
Panel Personnel Device Access Control System	Welcome,admin. 💊 Settir	ngs 😣 Help 😏 Modify I	Password OL	ogout
KACCOSS40		test11Failure		
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration A	coess Levels Personnel Access Levels	Real-Time Monitoring	Reports	
🍋 Current Window: Access Control System -> D	or Configuration -> Multi-Card Opening Pe	rsonnel Groups ->Add P	Personnel	
Add personnel to Multi-Card opening personnel regroup a person, first delete the person from t	groups. A person can only be added to one ne original group.	group at a time. To		
Select Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups(s):	est			
⊙ Search by Department ○ Search by Perso	nnel No./Name			
Select all Personne	l in the Department			
Total 1 Entry/1 Page (8) (* ) (* )	Selected Personnel (0)	Kolear.		
Personnel no. Name Gender .	lob title			
000000014				
VOK O Cancel				

(3) After selecting and adding personnel, click [OK] to save and return.

**Note:** One person can only belong to one group, and can not be grouped repeatedly.

#### 2. Multi-Card Opening:

Set levels for personnel in [Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups].

This function needs to be enabled in some special access occasions, where the door will open only after consecutive card punching by several people. Before verifying, any card punching out of this combination (even the card belongs to other combination) will interrupt the procedure, and you need to wait 10 seconds to restart verifying. It will not open upon card punching by one of the combination.

If currently [Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups] is not configured, the system will prompt, and the user can only add combination name. The system permits the user to add a name-only combination, and to edit Multi-Card Opening combination when [Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups] is added.

Multi-Card Opening combination is a combination of the personnel in one or more Multi-Card Opening Personnel Groups. When setting the number of people in each group, you can configure one group (such as combined door opening by two people in one group) or multiple groups (such as combined door opening by four people, including 2 people in group 1 and 2 people in group 2), and at least one group shall be entered a number of door opening people not being 0, and meanwhile the total

number of door opening people shall not be greater than 5. In addition, if the number of people entered by the user is greater than the number of people in the current group, the Multi-Card Opening function will be unable to be realized normally.

#### Multi-Card Opening settings:

(1) Click [Access Control System] - [Door configuration] - [Door management], click [Setting] under "Multi-Card Opening" of a door in the door list to show the Multi-Card Opening setting interface;

(2) Click [Add] to pop up Add Multi-Card Opening setting interface;

ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer		
Be Edt Yew Fgrontes Iools Help		<b>1</b>
Agdress a) http://192.168.10.180.8087/data/access/AccMoreCardSet/?_lock=18doorid=9	💌 🛃 G	D Links **
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System   Welcome,admin.  Settings  Help  Modify Parel	ssword 🚱	Logout ^
ZTACCOSS4.0		21
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring R	eports	
Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration -> Multi-Card Opening Settings-> Add	۵ ک	. 8
At most five persons can open the door simultaneously, but they must come from one group at least.		
*Current Door:TEST12-1		
*Combination Name:		
Number of opening personnel in each group(the number in brackets indicates the actual personnel quantity in	this group)	
"test:[0] (lPerson)		
Save and Continue ✓ OK O Cannel		
¢		- ×
a) Done	Internet	

(3) For Multi-Card Opening, the number of people for combined door opening is up to 5. That in the brackets is the current actual number of people in the group. Set the number of people for combined door opening in a group, and click [OK] to complete editing.

### 6.3.4 Interlock Settings

Interlock can be set for any two or more lock belong to one access control panel, so that when one door is opened, the others will be closed. And you can open one door only when others are closed.

Before interlock setting, please make sure the access controller is connected with door sensor according to the Installation Guide, and the door sensor have been set as NC or NO state.

#### Add interlock settings:

1. Click [Access Control System] - [Door configuration] - [Interlock settings] - [Add] to enter the interlock setting edit interface;

2. Select device to show interlock settings. Since one device can only correspond to one interlock setting record, when adding, interlocked devices can not be seen in the dropdown list of the device. When deleting established interlock information, the corresponding device will return to the dropdown list. The setting page will vary with the number of doors controlled by the selected device:

A one-door control panel has no interlock settings;

A two-door control panel: 1-2 two-door interlock settings;

A four-door control panel: 1-2 two-door interlock, 3-4 two-door interlock, 1-2-3 three-door interlock, 1-2-3-4 four-door interlock;

3 /XAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer		
Bie Edit View Figworkes Iools Help		<u>.</u>
Address 🕢 http://192.168.10.180.8087/data/laccess/Acchitert.ock/	- E	Ga Linka **
My Panel Personnel: Device Access Control System Welcome.admin. @ Settings @Help 12/Mod/y Pa	issword 🤇	Logout 🕈
Time Zones Holdays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring P	Neports	
Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration -> Interlock Settings-> Add	æ l	90
The Interfock setting is designed to enable interfock between doors, so this setting is not available to a one-door access control panel. Any access control panel for which the interfock function has been set will not appear in the down list.		
«Device: 192.168.99.153 👻		
Interlock between doors 1 and 2:		
⊊n Sans and Cootoure		******
	2 Internet	

3. Select interlock settings, tick an item (multiple interlocks can be selected as long as doors are not repeated), click [OK] to complete setting, and then the added interlock settings will be shown in the list.

For example, select 1-2-3-4 four-door interlock, if you want open door 3, doors 1, 2 and 4 needs to be closed.

**Note:** When editing, the device can not be modified, but the interlock setting can be modified. If interlock setting is not required for the device any more, the

interlock setting record can be deleted. When deleting a device record, its interlock setting record, if exist, will be deleted.

### 6.3.5 Anti-passback Settings

Currently anti-passback settings support in and out anti-passback. In some special occasions, it is required that the card holder who entered from a door by card punching must exit from the same door by card punching, with the entry and exit records strictly consistent. One who followed another to enter the door without card punching will be denied when trying to exit by card punching, and one who followed another to exit without card punching will be denied when trying to enter by card punching. When a person enters by card punching, and gives the card to another to try entering, the other person will be denied. The user can use this function just by enable it in the settings. This function is normally used in prisons, the army, national defense, scientific research, bank vaults, etc.

#### Add anti-passback settings:

1. Click [Access Control System] - [Door configurations] - [Anti-passback settings] - [Add] to show anti-passback setting edit interface;

2. Select device (N-door control panel), because one device can only correspond to one anti-passback setting record, so when adding, devices with anti-passback settings cannot be seen in the dropdown list. When deleting established anti-passback information, the corresponding device will appear in the dropdown list. The settings vary with the number of doors controlled by the device:

For one-door two-way and two-door two-way control panels, anti-passback between readers and between doors can be set. For two-door one-way and four-door one-way control panels, only anti-passback between doors can be set. The card holder enter from door A, he must exit from door B, this function is used for channel or ticket management.

Anti-passback settings of one-door control panel (two-way): Anti-passback between door readers;

Anti-passback settings of a two-door control panel (two-way):

Anti-passback between readers of door 1, anti-passback between readers of door 2, anti-passback between doors 1/2;

Anti-passback settings of a four-door control panel (one-way):

Anti-passback of doors 1-2, anti-passback of doors 3-4, anti-passback of doors 1/2-3/4, anti-passback of doors 1-2/3, anti-passback of doors 1-2/3/4;

3. Select anti-passback settings, and tick one item (anti-passback without repetition

of doors or readers can be subject to multi-choice). Click [OK] to complete setting, and the added anti-passback settings can be shown in the list.

**Note:** When editing, you can not modify the device, but can modify anti-passback settings. If anti-passback setting is not required for the device any more, the anti-passback setting record can be deleted. When deleting a device record, its anti-passback setting record, if exist, will be deleted.

### 6.3.6 Linkage Setting

Linkage setting means when an event is triggered at an input point of the access control system, a linkage action will occur at the specified output point to control such events as verification, opening, alarm and exception of the system and list them in the corresponding monitored report for view by the user.

#### Add linkage setting:

1. Click [Access Control System] - [Door configurations] - [Linkage setting] - [Add] to show the linkage setting interface;

2. Input linkage setting name (input linkage setting name before selecting device). After selecting device, corresponding linkage setting will appear (The system will first determine whether or not the device is successfully connected and has read extended device parameters such as auxiliary input quantity, auxiliary output quantity, door quantity and reader quantity. If the system has no available extended device parameters, it will remind the user of failing to set anti-passback. Otherwise, it will, shows linkage setting options according to the currently selected device, such as the door quantity, auxiliary input and output quantity):

A ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Be Esk Yew Favorites Icols Help	<u>k</u>
Address 🕘 http://192.168.10.180.8087/data/access/AccLinkage00/	🛩 🛃 Ga Linka *
My Panel Personnel Device Access Control System Welcome,admin.	Settings @Help 32Modify Password @Logout
/ACCESS410	testranure 2
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access	Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports
Pa Current Window: Access Control System -> Door Configuration -> Linkage Setti	tings-> Add 🔅 🐨 🖬
Please input a linkage setting name and then select the device you want to set. I device more than once.	Linkage setting can be done for each
*Linkage Setting Name: Linkage1 *Device: 1236	
& Auxiliary Port Settings	
*Trigger Condition: Normal Punch Oper 🐱	
*Input Point Address: Any	
Linkage Action	
*Output Point Address: Lock 1	
*Action Type: Close 💌	
Save and Continue VOK OC Cancel	
¢	1.2
() Cone	🔮 Internet

The fields are as follows:

**Trigger Condition:** Please refer to <u>6.6 Real-time Monitoring</u> for the Real Time Events Description. Except Linkage Event Triggered, Cancel Alarm, Open Auxiliary Output, Close Auxiliary Output, and Device Start, all events could be trigger condition.

**Input Point Address:** Any, Door 1, Door 2, Door 3, Door 4, Auxiliary Input 1, Auxiliary Input 2, Auxiliary Input 3, Auxiliary Input 4, Auxiliary Input 9, Auxiliary Input 10, Auxiliary Input 11, Auxiliary Input 12 (the specific input point please refer to specific device parameters);

**Output Point Address:** Lock 1, Lock 2, Lock 3, Lock 4, Auxiliary Output 1, Auxiliary Output 2, Auxiliary Output 3, Auxiliary Output 4, Auxiliary Output 6, Auxiliary Output 8, Auxiliary Output 9, Auxiliary Output 10 (the specific output point please refer to specific device parameters);

Action Type: Close, Open, Normal Open. By default it is closed. To open, delay time shall be set, or Normal Close can be selected;

Delay: Ranges from 1-254s (This item is valid when the action type is Open)

3. After editing, click [OK] to save and quit, and the added linkage setting will be shown in the linkage setting list.

For example: If select "Normal Punching Card Open" as the trigger condition, and the input point is Door 1, the output point is Lock 1, the action type is Open, the delay is 60s, then when "Normal Punching Card Open" occurs at Door 1, the linkage

action of "Open" will occur at Lock 1, and door will be open for 60s.

**Note:** When editing, you can not modify the device, but can modify linkage

setting name and configuration. When deleting a device, its linkage setting record, if exist, will be deleted.

If system has set that the input point is a specific door or auxiliary input point under a trigger condition of a device, it will not allow the user to add (or edit) a linkage setting record where the device and trigger condition are the same but the input point is 'Any'.

On the contrary, if the device and trigger condition are the same, and the system has linkage setting record where the trigger point is 'Any', the system will not permit the user to add (or edit) a linkage setting record where the input point is a specific door or auxiliary input.

In addition, the system does not allow the same linkage setting at input point and output point in specific trigger condition.

The same device permits consecutive logical (as mentioned above) linkage settings.

## 6.4 Access Levels

Access levels means in a specific time period, which door or door combination can be opened through verification. However, the personnel combination that can open these doors via verification shall be set in personnel access levels settings. Please refer to <u>6.5 Personnel Access Levels</u> settings.

#### Add access levels:

1. Click [Access Control System] - [Access levels] - [Add] to enter Add access levels edit interface;



2. Set parameters: access level name (no repetition), access control time zones, door combination;

3. Click [OK] to complete setting and quit, and added access levels will appear in the list.

### 💉 Note:

(1) Select the doors in the access levels as multi-choice, so you can select different doors in different control panels;

(2) Two levels with the same time zone and door combination are not allowed in the system.

### **6.5 Personnel Access Levels**

To assign access levels for the personnel to verify and get through, personnel access levels have two display modes:

Display as levels: Add/delete personnel for specific access levels.

**Display as personnel:** Add specified personnel into specified access levels, or delete specified personnel from specified access levels;

#### 1. Add/delete personnel to levels:

(1) Click [Access Control System] - [Personnel access levels] - [Shown by Access levels], and click a level, then personnel having opening levels in the access level will be shown in the list on the right;

(2) Click [Add personnel] to pop up the Add personnel interface,

ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Be Edit Yew Figurates Icols Beb	2
Agdress 🌒 http://192.168.10.180.8087/access/Empl.evelSetPage/ 💌 🔁 😡	inks **
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System Welcome,admin.	ut 🛆
ZWIG0355CID testfalure	
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Reports	
Current Window: Access Control System -> Access levels ->Add Personnel	
Add personnel to the access level to give them access to the selected doors in the access level.	
Select Access Levels(s):wendang	
Search by Department: O Search by Personnel No./Name	
Table 2 Select all personner in the Department	1
00000012	
V 0K Ø Cancel	
• All • ARADAN	
	>
One	1

Select personnel to create the list on the right, and click [OK] to complete adding, and added personnel will appear in the list on the right;

(3) Select personnel, click [Delete from access level] to delete the personnel from the access level.

**Note:** When adding personnel, if selected personnel exist in the current access

level, the system can not add again.

#### 2. Edit access level for personnel:

(1) Click [Access Control System] - [Personnel access level settings] - [Shown by personnel] interface, click a person, and the list on the right will show the access level of the person;

(2) Click [Add access level] to pop up edit interface, select access level, click [OK] to complete editing, and the list on the right will show the access level;

(3) Select access level and click [Delete access level] to the person from the access level.

# 6.6 Real-time Monitoring

Monitor the statuses and real-time events of doors under the access control panels in the system in real-time, including normal events and exceptional events (including alarm events).

#### 1. Monitoring all:

K

The system will, by default, show the monitoring of all doors under the control panels within the current user's access level. The user can monitor one (or more) door(s) by [Area], [Control panel] or [Door].

**Remote Opening/Closing:** Including the operations of single door and all current doors. In single door operation, move the cursor to the door icon, click [Remote opening/closing] in the pop up menu. In all current doors operation, click [Close all current doors] in the main interface to fulfill the operation.

When you remote close the door, self-define the open time interval is enabled, 15 seconds by default. You can select [Enable Intraday Normal Open Time Zone], and the normal open time zone intraday will take effect. You can also set the door state to normal open directly, and no time zone intraday can effect the door state any more (namely normally open for 24 hours).

If you want to close the door, please select [Disable Intraday Normal Open Time Zone] first, to avoid other normal open time zones take effect and open the door. And then select [Remote Closing] to fulfill the operation.

**Note:** If the operation of remote opening/closing always return failure, please check the current list of devices. If there are too many offline devices, you need to check the network to ensure the operation proceed normally.

**Cancel all alarms:** Once alarming doors appear on the interface, the system will alarm. Click to cancel the alarms of the control panels for alarming doors. If Cancel Alarms is successful, the system will automatically stop alarming.

Note: If a control panel have multiple door alarms at the same time, you need

only execute one cancel operation at one of these door to cancel all the alarm in this control panel.

	2.168.10.180.8087/Jaccess	RTMonitorRage/						× 63	60
nel Pers	onnel Device Ac	ess Control	System	Welcome	admin. 🚯	Settings Mi Help	2.2 Modify	Password (	Log
-	200								
Recest	2540					testFa	llure		
	Time Zones Hold	are Door Co	infiguration Acces	s Levels Fersonne	Access Levi	Real-Time N	lonitoring	Feports	
	Current Window	Access Contr	ol System -> Real-T	ime Monitoring -> Mo	nitor All				.9
	B Door Status M	nitarina							
tor All	and allocation				101 2000		221		
	+Open all ourren	t doors +Close	all current doors	91	Door				
Events:	(20) 5	-	C (20)	Card Land	1.00	1.00	1200	1000	
				2	20	20			
	47.8		40.0	100	40.5	405.	105	101.	
	+0.2***** -+0	53*	402/20	483**** 483***	403.1		403-00	40.2	
		485	100 4021cm	4631			403****	40254	
	= Events Monitor	ing 485	<b>402</b> *	4631			A	erm Events D	etect
	a Events Monitor	ing Tiny	Event politik	463hu 463hu	Caro Humo	er ko.(harre)	A	em Events D	
	Events Monitor	fing Dovice 12,143	Evans pers 123460	Asson Asson	Gard Humb	er (co.()(arror) 123#69	All	erm Events D City ard	
	*05% *0	10g 1234) 1234)	Event point RANC RANC	465har 485har Estard Octomotor Done Packed Cen Romal Pack Opp	011ro Humb 3375825 3375825	er (40,0%,000) 1223400 1223400	All Internal Internal	ony card	efect Mod
	Events Monitor 2013/5/85/2/46 2013/5/85/2/46 2013/5/85/2/462	ing 12340 12340 12340	Булукрана Вулукрана В 305 В 305 В 305	Control Andreastance Donas Research Open Normal Nucleon Days	Georg Home 3375825 3375825 3375825	123×10 123×10	All Interest In In	Chiy card Disy card Disy card Disy card	efect Not
	4035	ing 12,343 12,343 12,343 12,343 12,343 12,343	Ever port 1230: 1239: 1239: 1239:	4851 4851 4851 4851 4851 4851 4851 4851	Curo Maria 337505 337505 337505 337505 337505	1273-03 1273-03 1273-03 1273-03	All Interest In In	Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord	etect Mac
	4035	ing 12340 1234	Event port 1230-: 1230-: 1230-: 1230-: 1230-: 1230-3 1230-3	4851 4851 Estima Outerappoor Donts Researd Open Nicht Pauls Open Dichter Allenh Open Einigemeid Open Dicht Paph Hare	C 100 Million 337005 337505 337505 337505 231507065	60 (Hamo) 1224-03 1224-03 1224-03	All Marcard In In In	Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord	Mag
	4835	100 00000 12340 12340 12340 12340 12340 12340 12340 12340	Event point 1230-c 1139-c 1139-c 1139-c 1139-5 1139-5 1139-5 1139-5	4851 4851 Estima Output development Donts Password Open Nemal Nach Open Untgemed Ord Dio Stat: Amb Hane Wengemed Ord	Curo Manie 337585 337585 337585 337585 24555586	602(444000) 1273(9) 1273(9) 1273(9)	All Incode In In In In In	Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord Dis ord	etest Maga
	483%         4           E Events Monitor         7           2013/5:817-04.65         2013/5:827-04.05           2013/5:827-04.05         2013/5:827-04.05           2013/5:827-04.01         2013/5:827-04.01           2013/5:827-04.01         2013/5:827-04.01           2013/5:827-04.01         2013/5:827-04.01           2013/5:827-04.01         2013/5:827-04.01           2013/5:827-04.01         2013/5:827-04.01	100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100	Event pour 12365 12365 12365 12365 12365 12365 12365 12365 12365	4851	Caro Mana 337685 337685 337685 337685 22455096	nt factorians) 1123-03 1123-03 1123-03	All Incore In In In In In In	Dity card Dity card Dity card Dity card Dity card Dity card Dity card Dity card	
	20 Events Monitor 2013 & Events Monitor 2013 & 2014 & 2013 & 2014 & 2015 & 2014 & 2014 & 2015 & 2014	1ing Pitosce 12,340 12,340 12,340 12,340 12,340 12,340 12,340 12,340	Event point R146: R146: R140: R140: R140: R140: R140: R140: R140: R140: R140:	Eminé Offstruption Dous Pasieved Opri Roma Pasieved Opri Roma Pasieved Opri Roma Pasieved Opri Roman Gord Southet Synch Tener Innganed Ord	Caro Manu 337585 337585 337585 2,455796	er (co.() amo) 1123×co 1123×co 1123×co	All Involutions In In In In In In In In In In In In In	Dity and Dity and Dity and Dity and Disk and Disk and Disk and Disk and Disk and Disk and	

Upon Door Status Monitoring, if the number of doors on the current interface <=64, the system will, by default, show the doors in pictures to monitor door statuses. Once the number exceeds 64, the system will automatically list the doors.

When putting the cursor on a door, it will show relevant parameters and operations: device, door number, door name, remote opening, and remote closing. Icons in different colors represent statuses as follows:

Icon							
Status	Door alarming	Door closed when online	Door opened when online	Door sensor unset	Device banned	Door Offline	Door opening timeout

#### Personnel photo display:

If there is a person concerned in the real-time monitoring, and the corresponding photo is set before, then the photo will be displayed in real-time monitor. And the event name, trigger time, person name will be displayed on the photo.

#### **Event monitoring:**

The system automatically acquires monitored device event records, including normal access control events and exceptional access control events (including alarm events). Alarm events appear in red. Exceptional events excluding alarm events

appear in orange. Normal events appear in green.

Meanwhile, when an alarm event record appears on the event monitoring interface, the "Find alarm event" prompt will appear on the upper right corner. After the user clicks the link, the system will redirect to the alarm event monitoring interface by opening a new window (or tab page).

On the current event monitoring interface, the recent records are on the top, enabling the user to see without dragging the scrollbar. Meanwhile, the interface will show up to some 50 records.

The list is shown below.

TKAccess4.0 Ac	cess Security System	Microsoft Inte	rnet Explorer						
File Edit View I	Favorites Tools Help								R.
Address Mtp://19	2.168.10.180:8087/Jaccess	RTMonitorRage/						× 🔁	Go Links **
My Panel Pers	onnel Device Aci	ores Control	System	Welcome	admin. 🐠 s	Settings 🖗 Help	32Modify	Password 6	Logout 🖆
ZNAGOGS	34:0					testfa	lure		
	Time zones Holid	ars Door Co	nfiguration Acces	s Levels Fersonne	Access Leve	Real-Time N	lonitoring	Reports	
10	Current Window	r: Access Contr	ol System -> Real-T	ime Monitoring -> Mo	nitor All				φ.
Alexandres All	Door Status Me	anitoring							
	Area All	w l	Access Control Pani	et	Door				
Alarm Events	-Coper all correct	20003 -2038				-	17641	100	
	8			3 3	20	22			
	485 48	485 485-	485	485 485	485	485	485	485	
							140	ni wagani wanigin	
	Events Monitor	ing					61	rm Events De	rected
	Time				Caro Nomb			Status Verify	linde -
	2013-35-38 37:40 45	12.343	12.149-0	Duress Ressword Open	3375875	12(200)	30	Citry card	
	2010-25-2012-1-0 2+	12.141	12.119-1	Nomal Punch Open	3371675	123 1007	31	Cel) card	
	2013-05-08:21:40-23	12.143	12.1494	Notes Rade Open	3375875	123.000	3h	Citra card	
	10112-30-201 (20-40-11)	12.348	12302	Discognition of Card	2:41512041		lin.	Instant	
	2012/2012/09 (21:00:12)	12.149	12.143-2	Two Short Parab Preserve			la -	Derived	
	203582240	12.947	12,145-2	invaned Call	2;4(557041		38	Seyned	
									-
									*
<									
E Done								Siterret	-

Click [Find alarm event] on the upper right corner to access [Alarm event] interface, and the user will see alarm events monitored in [Event monitoring] before page turn and alarm events after the current time point.

#### 2. Alarm event:

Alarm event records are actually part of exception records, namely, alarm event records in exception records.

Alarm event monitoring only monitors alarm events acquired in system, and only monitors alarm events after the time of accessing the interface.

The alarm event monitoring list is shown below:



#### **Appendix: Real-Time Event Description:**

#### 1. Normal Events:

**Normal Punch Open:** In [Card Only] verification mode, the person has open door permission punch the card and trigger this normal event of open the door.

**Exit button Open:** User press the exit button to open the door within the door valid time zone, and trigger this normal event.

**Punch during Normal Open Time Zone:** At the normally open period (set to normally open period of a single door or the door open period after the first card normally open), or through the remote normal open operation, the person has open door permission punch the effective card at the opened door to trigger this normal events.

**First Card Normal Open Punch:** In [Card Only] verification mode, the person has first card normally open permission, punch card at the setting first card normally open period but the door is not opened, and trigger the normal event.

**Normal Open Time Zone Over:** After the setting normal open time zone, the door will close automatically. The normal open time zone include the normal open time zone in door setting and the selected normal open time zone in first card setting.

**Remote Normal Opening:** Set the door state to normal open in the remote opening operation, and trigger this normal event.

Disable Intraday Normal Open Time Zone: In door normal open state, punch the

effective card for five times near to the card reader (must be the same user), or select [Disable Intraday Normal Open Time Zone] in remote closing operation, and trigger this normal event.

**Enable Intraday Normal Open Time Zone:** If the intraday door normal open time zone is disabled, punch the effective card for five times near to the card reader (must be the same user), or select [Enable Intraday Normal Open Time Zone] in remote opening operation, and trigger this normal event.

**Multi-Card Open:** In [Card Only] verification mode, multi-card combination can be used to open the door. After the last piece of card verified, the system trigger this normal event.

**Emergency Password Open:** The password (also known as the super password) set for the current door can be used for door open. It will trigger this normal event after the emergency password verified.

**Open during Normal Open Time Zone:** If the current door is set a normally open period, the door will open automatically after the setting start time, and trigger this normal event.

Linkage Event Triggered: After the system linkage configuration take effect, trigger this normal event.

**Cancel Alarm:** When the user cancel the alarm of the corresponding door, and the operation is success, trigger this normal event.

**Remote Opening:** When the user opens a door from remote and the operation is successful, it will trigger this normal event.

**Remote Closing:** When the user close a door from remote and the operation is successful, it will trigger this normal event.

**Open Auxiliary Output:** In linkage action setting, if the user select Auxiliary Output for Output Point Address, select Open for Action Type, it will trigger this normal event when the linkage setting is take effect.

**Close Auxiliary Output:** In linkage action setting, if the user select Auxiliary Output for Output Point Address, select Open for Action Type, it will trigger this normal event when the linkage setting is take effect. And if the user closes the opened auxiliary output through the [Close Auxiliary Output] operation in [Door Setting], trigger this normal event too.

**Door Opened Correctly:** When the door sensor detects that the door has been properly opened, triggering this normal event.

**Door Closed Correctly:** When the door sensor detects that the door has been properly closed, triggering this normal event.

Auxiliary Input Disconnected: When the auxiliary input point disconnected, trigger this normal event.

Auxiliary Input Shorted: When the auxiliary input point short circuit, trigger this normal event.

**Device Start:** When the device start trigger this normal event, and this event can not display on the real-time monitor, but you can check it in the event report.

#### 2. Abnormal Events

**Too Short Punch Interval:** When the interval between two card punching is less than the set time interval, trigger this abnormal event.

**Door Inactive Time Zone (Punch Card):** In [Card Only] verification mode, the user has the door open permission, punch card but not at the door effective period of time, and trigger this abnormal event.

**Door Inactive Time Zone (Exit Button):** The user has the door open permission, punch card but not at the access effective period of time, and trigger this abnormal event.

**Illegal Time Zone:** The user with the permission of opening the current door, punches the card during the invalid time zone, and triggers this abnormal event.

Access Denied: The registered card without the access permission of the current door, punch to open the door, trigger this abnormal event.

**Anti-Passback:** When the anti-pass back setting of the system takes effect, triggers this abnormal event.

**Interlock:** When the interlocking rules of the system take effect, trigger this abnormal event.

**Multi-Card Authentication:** Use multi-card combination to open the door, the card verification before the last card (whether verified or not), trigger this normal event.

**Unregistered Card:** Refers to the current card is not registered in the system, trigger this abnormal event.

**Opening Timeout:** The door sensor detect that it is expired the delay time after opened, if not close the door, trigger this abnormal event.

**Card Expired:** The person with the door access permission, punch card to open the door after the effective time of the access control, can not be verified and will trigger this abnormal event.

**Password Error:** Use card plus password, duress password or emergency password to open the door, trigger this event if the password is wrong.

Failed to Close during Normal Open Time Zone: The current door is in normal open state, but the user can not close the door through [Remote Closing] operation, and trigger this abnormal event.

#### 3. Emergency Events

**Duress Password Open:** Use the duress password of current door verified and triggered alarm event.

**Opened Accidentally:** Except all the normal events (normal events such as user with door open permission to punch card and open the door, password open door, open the door at normally open period, remote door open, the linkage triggered door open), the door sensor detect the door is opened, that is the door is unexpectedly opened.

## **6.7 Access Control Reports**

Includes [All access control events], [Access control exception events] and [Personnel access levels] reports. You can select Export all and Export after query.

The user can generate statistics of relevant device data from access control reports, including card verification information, door operation information, and normal card punching information, etc.

About the Normal event and abnormal event, please refer to <u>6.6 Real-time</u> <u>Monitoring</u> for details.

**Abnormal Event:** Too Short Punch Interval, Door Inactive Time Zone (Punch Card), Door Inactive Time Zone (Exit Button), Illegal Time Zone, Access Denied, Anti-Passback, Interlock, Multi-Card Authentication, Unregistered Card, Opening Timeout, Card Expired, Password Error, Failed to Close during Normal Open Time Zone, Duress Password Open, Opened Accidentally, and Duress Password Open and Opened Accidentally are emergency events.

Verify mode: Only Card, Only Password, Card plus Password and others.

**Note:** Only event records generated when the user uses emergency password to open doors will include [Only password] verification mode.

#### All access control events

Because the data size of access control event records is large, you can view access control events as specified condition when querying. By default, the system shows the report of all access control events:

EXE VALUE 1	and the second se						
Call Land Line	a from the state of the state o		_		_		
Bacel Date	control Design Access Control Sector		Web	ome admin . C	nor fillunio	The Manufacture of	Carryined Discourt
AMAGEGIS	340				HULL	iniaeure.	eassword Coyour
	Time Zones Holidays Door Configura	tion Access Levels	Pers	onnel Access Levels	Real-Time M	onitoring	Reports
	Current Window: Access Control Syst	am -> Reports -> All /	ccess (	Control Events			Q0.
Access	a Search						
strol Events	Personnel No. :	Card Number:		Device:			
174	Door Event Point: Aux	lary Input Point:		Venty Mode:	····· · · · · ·	Otaset	Advanced
ess Control	In/Out Status: 👻 E	vent Description:	4144	¥		4 Clear	and the rate of the late
Events	In All Events						
12	*Clear all event entries *Export Report						
ersonnel	Time Personnel num	eriname Gard numbe	a Dem	e Event poer Miltin.	A Verty max	de Invloist st	atian Event desa
ESS LEVELS	2010-08-25 17:55:53 45632	14138677	36	56-1	Only card	In	Mormial Punci
ARE PRANT	2010-08-23 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:33 45632	14138677 14138677	36 56	56-1 56-1	Only card Only card	in In	Mormal Punci Mormal Punci
ess Leves	2010-08-25 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:33 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:33 45632	14138677 14138677 14134048	36 56 56	56-1 56-1 56-1	Only card Only card Only card	In In In	Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci
ess Levels	2010-06-23 17:55:53 45632 2010-06-25 17:55:33 45632 2010-06-25 17:55:28 65432 2010-06-25 17:55:28 65432 2010-06-25 17:55:02 45632	14138677 14138677 14134046 14138677	56 56 56 50	55-1 56-1 58-1 58-1	Only card Only card Only card Only card	In In In In	Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci
ess Levels	2010-08-25 17:55:53 45652 2010-08-25 17:55:33 45652 2010-08-25 17:55:28 65432 2010-08-25 17:55:02 45652 2010-08-25 17:54:41 45632	14138677 14138677 14134048 14138677 14138677 14138677	56 56 56 56 56	56-1 56-1 58-1 56-1 56-1	Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card	In In In In In	Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci
ass revers	2010-08-23 17:55:53 43652 2010-08-25 17:55:33 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:23 65432 2010-08-25 17:55:02 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:02 45632 2010-08-25 17:54:45 65432	14138677 14138677 14134048 14138677 14138677 14138677 14134048	36 56 56 56 56 56	56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1	Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card	In In In In In	Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci
Not Clarate	2010-08-23 17:55:53 43652 2010-08-25 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:23 65432 2010-08-25 17:55:02 45632 2010-08-25 17:54:44 45652 2010-08-25 17:54:05 65432 2010-08-25 17:54:05 65432	14138677 14138677 14134048 14138677 14138677 14134048 14138677	36 56 36 36 36 36 36 36	56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1	Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card	In In In In In In	Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci Mormal Punci
Nos cavaca	2010-08-23 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-23 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-23 17:55:26 45432 2010-08-25 17:55:26 45632 2010-08-25 17:54:05 45632 2010-08-25 17:54:05 45632	14138677 14139677 14134046 14136677 14138677 14138677 14134046 14138677	36 56 36 36 56 56 36	56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1	Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card	In In In In In	Morrisal Punci Morrisal Punci Morrisal Punci Morrisal Punci Morrisal Punci Morrisal Punci
2010 L.W.VRLA	2010-08-28 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-28 17:55:53 45632 2010-08-25 17:55:28 65432 2010-08-25 17:55:28 65432 2010-08-28 17:54:04 145632 2010-08-28 17:54:05 65432 2010-08-28 17:54:00 45632	14138677 14139677 14134046 14138677 141380677 141380677 14138077	36 56 36 30 36 36 30	56-1 56-1 58-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1 56-1	Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card Only card	In In In In In In	Mormal Punch Mormal Punch Mormal Punch Mormal Punch Mormal Punch Mormal Punch

#### **Clear all event records:**

Click [Clear all event records] to pop up a prompt. Click [OK] to clear records.

#### Access control exception events

You can view access control exception events in specified condition. The options are same as those of [All access control events].

TKAccess4.0 Ac	cess Security System Micr	rosoft Internet Expl	prer				
Ble Edit yew i	Fgvoribes Icols Help						12
Address 🗿 http://19	2.168.10.180:8087/laccess/Monito	r AlarmPage/					🛩 🛃 Ga Linka "
My Panel Pers	onnel Device Access C	Control System	Wel	come,admin. 🗧	Settings @He	Ip Modify Pass	word QLogout *
ZKACCESS	3840				test	11Fallure	
and the street	Time Zones Holidays	Door Configuratio	n Access Levels Per	conniel Access Le	vels Real-Time	Monitoring Res	orts
-	Current Windows Ace	cess Control System	n -> Real-Time Monitoring	-> Alarm Events			Φ
Monitor All	📮 Alarm Events Monito	oring					
0	Time	Event comt	Event Destriction	and Number	NO.(NATION)	In/Out Statu	Verife Mode
Alarm Eventr	2010-08-25 17:42:52	192.168.99.153-2	Too Short Punch Interval	14247145	01234	In	Only card
Pear In Contra	2010-08-25 17:12:37	192.168.99.152-1	Too Short Punch Interval	14247140	01221	OUE	Only card
	2010-08-25 17:28:53	56-1	Unregistered Card	14138634		In	Only card
	2010-08-25 17:02:30	56-1	Unregistered Card	14134046	-	In	Only card
0							
Done (							Internet

**Clear access control exception event records:** Clear the list of all access control exception events.

#### Personnel access level

View all access levels and all personnel under each level. The list items include access level name, access control time period, and door combination:

TKAccess4.0 Acc	cess Security System - Mic	rosoft Internet I	xplorer			(	
Ele Edt Yew F	gvorites Iools Help						2
Agdress 🕘 http://192	2.168.10.180:8087/laccess/Empl.4	welkeportPage/				💌 🛃 Go	Links **
My Panel   Perso	onnel Device Access	Control   Syste	m	Welcome,admin. 💊 s	ettings 😣 Help 😒 Modify P	assword OL	ogout ^
ZKACCESS					testFailure		21
	Time Zones Holidays	Door Configur	ation Access Levels	Personnel Access Leve	Is Real-Time Monitoring	Reports	
10.	Current Windows Ac	cess Control Sy	item -> Reports -> Peri	ionnel Access Level			Φ
All Arress	Search						
Control Events	Access Level N	lame:	Tin	ne Zone Name:	✓ <u>Search</u>	Advanced	
Access Control	Personnel Access L	evels					_ 1
Exception Events	•Export Report				Total 1 Entry/1 Page 🖲 🤅	•••	
13	Access level name	Time zones	Door co	mbination	Personnel		
Personnel	wendang	TEST	test11-1,test11-2,test	11-3,test11-4	No personnel information is :	set yet.	
Access Levels							
<							- x -
Done						Internet	

# 7. System Settings

System settings primarily include assigning system users (such as company management personnel, registrar, access control administrator) and configuring the roles of corresponding modules, managing database, such as backup, initialization, and setting system parameters and operation logs, etc.

## 7.1 User Management

#### 1. Role management:

During daily use, the super user needs to assign new users having different levels. To avoid individual setting for each user, roles having certain levels can be set in role management, and then be assigned to specified users, including the levels set for five major functional modules of personnel, device, access control and system setting. The system's default super user has all levels, and can create new users and set corresponding levels as required.

#### **Role setting steps:**

(1) Click [Add] to enter role setting interface;

3 7KAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer			×
Bie Edit Vew Figwarkes Iooks Belp		4	ł.
Agdress 🕘 http://192.168.10.180.8087/68ta/auth/Group/	💌 🔁 Go	Links	*
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System   Welcome,admin. Settings   Help Modify P	assword QLd	gout	^
TABBESS 40			
test/alure test/alure	N.		
Role User Database Management System Parameter Log Entries			1
Pa Current Window: System -> Role-> Add	III (1) (1)	8	
Role is a combination of a group of rights. A user of a certain role has all the rights contained in the role. To assign role to a user, go to the New User or Edit interface.	а		
Mame:			
Permissions: Personnel Device Access Control System			
B Personnel			
🕀 🖽 Department			
- Add			
Browse			
L Modify			
Import			
Delete			
Image: Personnel			
Add			
- Prowers			
Structure and fractions with the formal			
5		>	ć,
a) Done	🔮 Internet		

(2) Set name, select your desired role setting item, and tick levels to be configured for users of different levels;

(3) After setting, click [OK] to save and return to the list, and added role settings will be shown in the list.

#### 2. User management:

Add new users to the system, and assign user roles (levels).

#### Add user:

1. Click [Add], enter new user information, where items with [\*] are mandatory. The parameters are as follows:

ZKAccess4.0 Access Security System -	Microsoft Internet Explorer	
jie Edit Yew Fgvorites Tools Help		
gdress 🕘 http://192.168.10.180:8087/data/aut/	h(User) 📉 🖻	Go Links
My Panel Personnel Device Acce	sss Control System Welcome,admin. Settings @ Help 12Modify Password ( test13Falure	2 2
Role User Datab	base Management System Parameter Log Entries	
P Current Window:	: System -> User-> Add	88
If check box 'Active	'is not selected then the user will be disabled and cannot log in to the system!	
Username:	Required. 30 characters or fewer. Letters, numbers and @//+//_ characters	
Password:	The length must be longer than 4 digits but shorter than 18 digits. The default password is 111111.	
Confirm Password:	The length must be longer than 4 digits but shorter than 18 digits. The default password is 111111.	
First Name:		
Last Name:		
E-mail Address:		
Active:	Designates whether the user can log into this admin site.	
Super User:	Designates that this user has all permissions without explicitly assigning them.	
Save and Cont	nue 🗸 OK 🥥 Cancel	
Dance .	Contract of the second s	

Username: Not more than 30 characters, only using letters, numbers or characters;

**Password:** The length must be more than 4 digits and less than 18 digits. The default password is 111111;

Authorize Department: If you select no department, you will possess all department rights by default;

Authorize Area: If you select no area, you will possess all area rights by default;

Enter First Name, Last Name and E-mail Address;

Active: Designates whether the user can log into the admin site. Tick to enable it;

**Super User:** Designates that this user has all permissions without explicitly assigning them. Tick it to be a super user without selecting a role;

Select Role: Non-super user needs to select a role. By selecting a preset role

configuration, this user will have the levels configured for the role.

2. After editing, click [OK] to complete user adding, and the user will be shown in the list.

To modify existing user, click [Edit] behind the user name, and enter edit interface. After modification, click [OK] to save and return.

# 7.2 Database Management

The homepage of the system shows database backup history. The system allows database backup, restoration and initialization.

#### 1. Database backup path configuration:

Select [Database backup path configuration] in the [Server Controller] operation menu, the edit interface appears.

Click [Browse] to select the backup path, click [Save] to save the selection and quit.

# 💉 Note:

(1) In software installation process, it will prompt to set the database backup path. If you haven't set the backup path, the operation of backup database can't be executed (The server for other computer to access, need to set the backup path in the server firstly).

(2) Proposal that the database backup path and the present system installed path not be under the same disk. Don't set the path to the root of a disk or the desktop.

#### 2. Backup database:

Periodically backup the system's database to ensure data security. To use the backed up data, just restore the data.

(1) Click [Backup database] to enter the backup interface;

ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer
Be Edt Vew Favorites Look Heb
Agóress 🌒 http://1192.168.10.180.30087/data/dbapp/DbBachupLog/
My Panel         Personnel         Device         Access Control         System         Welcome.admin.         Settings         O Help         M Mody Password         O Logout.           KINDOGSSCHU         Log Entropy Control         System Parameter           Rolf         User         Database Management         System Parameter         Log Entropy Control         Verticities           Rolf         User         Database Management         System Parameter         Log Entropy Control         Verticities
Backup Databasebthe Database service and the present system must be installed in the same computer, orade Database is unsupported temporarily. If backup failed, please refer to the FAQs of the User Manual.
<ul> <li>○ Backup New</li> <li>⊙ Schrobuted Backup</li> <li>○ Lenvel Schrebüted Backup</li> </ul>
In Scheduled Backup
Start from 2011-3-1 15:46:49 📄   💍 Every2day
vf OX Ocanosi
<

(2) Select from backup now, scheduled backup and cancel scheduled backup. Scheduled backup can set backup every several days since a start time;

(3) Click [OK]. For Backup now, it will return after backup. For scheduled backup, it will backup as scheduled.

# 🙇 Note:

(1) After database backing up, the value under "Whether backup successful" will change to "Yes" or "No". "Yes" indicates database backing up successfully, otherwise, the back up operation is failed.

(2) We recommended backing up the database after you create the personnel file, device information or part of access control level settings.

(3) The system not support to backup Oracle database, if you need to backup, please uses the specific Oracle backup tools.

#### 3. Restore Database

Select [Restore Database] in the [Server Controller] operation menu, the following interface appears.

Click [Browse] to select a successfully backed up database from the backup database list, click [Start] begin the database restoration.

# 🔊 Note:

(1) Don't close any command window prompt during the database restore process.

(2) On the same server, please don't plan multiple scheduled backup to avoid adding to the server load.

#### 4. Initialize database:

Initialize database is to restore data to system initialization status. Initialized data in the database will be deleted. Please operate with care.

Click [Initialize database] to enter edit interface, select one or several datasheets to initialize, and click [OK] to complete initialization and return.



#### For example:

Select to initialize access level: After selection, it will initialize access control time periods, access control holidays and access levels. All contents on these three pages will restore initial statuses;

Select to initialize door settings: After selection, it will initialize all interlock settings, anti-passback settings, linkage settings, first-card opening settings, and multi-card opening settings (including personnel group of multi-card verification);

Select to initialize events: After selection, it will initialize all real-time monitoring records;

**Select to initialize access control:** After selection, it will initialize all settings and information in the access control system, including the above three items, and only reserve system default settings;

**Select to initialize devices:** After selection, it will initialize all device information in the system (including access control). If the device is an access control panel, corresponding device parameters and door information will be deleted.

Note: If the device is still in normal use, please initialize database cautiously,

especially when involving access level-related departments and personnel, access levels, door settings, areas, devices, users and roles. It is recommended that if there are still devices in use after database initialization, the user shall [Synchronize all data] for the setting to avoid unexpected errors.

## 7.3 System Parameters

The system homepage shows the system parameter list: Parameter name, Parameter value, Description, and Related operation.

TKAccess4.0 Sec	urity System - Microsoft Internet E	xplorer		
Ele Edit Yew Fa	evorites Iools Help			2
Address 🔕 http://192.	168.12.86/data/base/AppOption/		🗹 🔁 🧉	io Links **
My Panel   Perso	nnel   Device   Access Control	System Welcome,admin.	Settings 😣 Help 😒 Modify Password 🚱	Logout 🛆
ZKACCESS	40			
	Role User Database Manage	ment System Parameter Log Entries		
	Current Window: System -> 1	ystem parameter		Φ
-				_
Log Entries			Total 2 Entry/1 Page (8) (* ) (* )	
<u> </u>	Parameter name	Parameter value	Description	
Export	browse title	ZKAccess4.0 Security System	Browser Title	
	company	Company Name	Company Name	
<				>
Done			<ul> <li>Internet</li> </ul>	4

# 7.4 Log Records

The default homepage of system log records shows log records of all operations. Since large data size, you can use query function to search desired log records. For

details, see Appendix 1 Common Operation.
## 8. Appendices

## **Appendix 1 Common Operation**

#### 1. Personnel selection

In this system, this dialog box is used for all modules using personnel selection:

2KAccess4.0 Acc	cess Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ele Edt Yess Fi	Skouges Toops Reb	
Agomis e Mip-//192	2.166.10.180.8087/access/tmpLevelSetPage/	
ZAGGGSS	Griner Device Access Control System	settings whep domody password woogout
and the second	Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Lev	els Real-Time Monitoring Reports
	Current Window: Access Control System -> Access levels ->Add Personnel	
	Add personnel to the access level to give them access to the selected doors in the a	ccess level.
	Select Access Levels(s):wendang	
	Search by Department O Search by Personnel No./Name     Select all Personnel in the Department	A
	Total 2 Entry/1 Page () () () Selected Personnel (0)	K Clear
	Personnel no. Isame Gender Job title	
	000000014	
	000000012	
	V DK O Cancel	
Deve		Contract of Contract

You can search personnel in two ways:

1) Search by department. Tick the check box before a department in the department list of the pull-down menu to select all personnel of the department. If [Select all personnel under the department] is ticked, all personnel in the department will be selected and shown in the list box of the currently selected personnel;

2) Search by personnel number/name. Enter the name or employee number of the person to be selected in the query box, and click query to show the eligible person in the list box.

When personnel are selected into the list box, if it is required to delete one or more persons, just cancel the tick of the check box before the personnel. To select or unselect all personnel in the list, click the 'Select all' check box under the list.

To cancel all personnel for reselection, click Clear.

#### 2. Select date

Click the pull-down menu to select date:

ZXAccess4.0 Access Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer			
Ble Edit Yew Figwartes Iools Belp			- 41
Agdress 👔 http://192.168.10.180/9087/data/access/AccHoldays/	• 🔁 🤇	30	Links *
My Panel   Personnel   Device   Access Control   System Welcome,admin.	and 🚱	Lóg	out ^
Time Zones Holidays Door Configuration Access Levels Personnel Access Levels Real-Time Monitoring Repo	ts		
Current Window: Access Control System -> Holidays-> Add	Φ	9 8	0
Each holiday type cannot contain more than 32 holidays. A holiday cannot last more than 365 days. If a holidaylasts only one day, set its end date the same as the start date. Annual cycle means the dates of a holidayed more change over all years.			
Name			
Protect Date:			
*End Date: M T W T F S S			
*Annual Cycle: No v 28 1 2 3 4 5 6			
7 8 9 10 11 12 13			
Save and Continue ✓ OK < 28 29 30 31 1 2 3			
			~
a)	and a second		2

Click on year to activate the scroll button for year selection, and click  $\triangleleft$  or button to select an earlier or a later year. Click  $\triangleleft$  or button to select an earlier or a later month, and click the desired date.

#### 3. Import (taking importing personnel table as an example):

If there is an electronic personnel file, which may be the information of the personnel or access control, attendance or human resources system of another brand, you can import it into this system through the [Import] function.

(1) Click [Import] to show the import edit interface:

	:8087/data[personnel/Employee]	۵ 🔁 💌
a Import		8
Select Import Table	Personnel	
Import File	Browse	
File Format	○ XLS file ⊙ TXT file, CSV file	
Delimiter	<ul> <li>Smart Search O Others ,</li> </ul>	
Title	O Untitled () There is a title, which is in the No. 1 row	
Start row	From No. 2 row	
File Code	Simplified M	
Upload		
Correspondence	e between entries and table fields	
Correspondeno Correspondeno Data Error Processing Wa	e between entries and table fields w	sported entries
Correspondeno Data Error Processing Wa Associated Error	φ between entries and table fields γ Skip the enoneous row, and continue to import. O Interrupt import and clear express Processing <sup>®</sup> Auto add to association table <sup>O</sup> Silo the current entry without adding association	oported entries ed entry

#### **Description of items:**

Select import table: Currently the system supports the import of department table and personnel table;

Import file: Click [Browse] to select the file to be imported;

File format: Select the format of the file to be imported;

**Delimiter:** The user select from smart search or others, such as comma, semicolon or blank;

**Title:** Select and set whether or not the original file contains a title. If so, enter which row the title is in;

**Start row:** The row from which importing starts (namely, which row of the original file the data in the first row is in);

File code: Select the code that the original file uses, being Simplified Chinese or English;

**Data error processing way:** Select "skip the erroneous row, and continue to import", or "interrupt import and clear imported entries";

Associated entry processing: Select "auto add to associate table" or "skip the current entry without adding associated entry".

(2) Click [Browse] to select the file to be imported;

(3) Click [Open] button, and the file format will be automatically shown. Determine delimiter, title, start row and file code, and click [Upload] to show the following window:

	Iools Help	overenner explorer				_
http://192.168.10	.180:8087/data/personnel/	(Employee)			× 6	<b>G</b> 0
					tertEsh re	
Import					8	
Select Impo Table	rt Personnel	×		Φ		
Import File	C:\Documents a	and St Browse				
File Format	🔿 XLS file 💿 1	TXT file, CSV file				ance
Delimiter	<ul> <li>Smart Search</li> </ul>	ch 🔘 Others				
Title	O Untitled 💿	There is a title, which is i	n the No. 1	row		
Start row	From No. 2	row				
File Code	Simplified	~				
Corresponde	ence between entrie:	s and table fields				
Corresponde	ence between entrie:	s and table fields	V			
Corresponde file header	Personnel no.	s and table fields	Department number	Pepartment n		I
Corresponde file header file record	Personnel no. 001001001	s and table fields  Name 1001001	Department number	Department n Department N		I
Corresponde file header file record table filed	Personnel no. 001001001 Department.Depar	s and table fields  Name 1001001 Name	Department number 1 Personnel No.	Department n. Department N. Mobile Phone		
file header file record table filed	Personnel no. 001001001 Department.Depar	s and table fields Name 1001001 Name	Department number 1 Personnel No.	Department n Department N Mobile Phone		
file header file record table filed Cata Error Processing	Personnel no. 001001001 Department.Depar	s and table fields Name 1001001 Name Skip the erroneous row	Cepartment number I Personnel No. v, and continue to impo	Department n Department N Mobile Phone	port and dear exported entries	
Corresponde file header file record table filed Coata Error Processing Associated	Personnel no. 001001001 Department.Depar Way Entries Processing (	s and table fields Name 1001001 Name Skip the erroneous rov Auto add to association	Personnel No.  v, and continue to impo	Department n Department N Mobile Phone	port and clear exported entries adding associated entry	
Corresponde file header file record table filed Cota Error Processing Associated	Personnel no. 01001001 Department.Depart Way Entries Processing	s and table fields Name 1001001 Name Skip the erroneous rev Auto add to association	Department number 1 Personnel No. v, and continue to impon n table O Skip the cur	Department n Department N Mobile Phone (2) rt © Interrupt im ent entry without	port and clear exported entries adding associated entry Import Return	
Corresponde file header file record table filed Chat Error Processing Associated	Personnel no. 001001001 Department Depar Way Entries Processing	s and table fields           Image: State of the second sec	Department number 1 Personnel No. V r, and continue to impo table O Skip the curr	Department n Department N Mobile Phone	port and clear exported entries adding associated entry Import Return	

(4) In the table below [correspondence between entries and table fields], [file header] is an item row in the original file, [file record] is a data row in the original file, [table field] is an item in the current system. Select corresponding fields in the system from pull-down menus, and unwanted data can be unchecked.

(5) Select data error processing way and associated entry processing, click [Import], and the system will automatically start importing data. When the system prompts that data import is successful, the newly imported data will be shown in the personnel list.

### 💉 Note:

(1) When importing department table, repeated numbers do not affect import, and can be modified manually;

(2) When importing personnel table, if there is no personnel number or personnel number is "0", the import operation can't execute. If you need import the personnel gender, please use "M" represent male and "F" represent female, then execute import operation.

#### 4. Export data (taking exporting personnel list as an example):

(1) Click [export] to show the edit interface:



When the data size is large, it is recommended to select [Select number of entries to export] to expedite export and reduce system load.

(2) Select the format of exported file: If PDF format is selected there will be no file code option (namely, no differentiation between Simplified and Traditional Chinese). Click [Export] to directly show the exported file.

If TXT or CSV format is selected, then file codes include Simplified and Traditional Chinese, but Traditional Chinese code can be completely exported only in the operating system in Traditional Chinese. The system prompts Open or Save:

Select [Open] to directly show the list. Select [Save] to pop up the [Save as] dialog box. Determine file name and save type, and select save path. Select [Cancel] to return.

(3) Return to the initial edit interface, and click [Return] to return to the personnel interface.

### 💉 Note:

(1) When importing department table, repeated numbers do not affect import, and can be modified manually;

(2) Exported table is the list currently shown, being the list of queried or displayed result;

(3) Up to 10,000 latest records can be exported.

#### 5. View log records (taking personnel log as an example):

(1) Click log records to show the following:

2KAccess4.0 Ac	cess Security Sys	item - Microsol	ft Internet Explo	rer				
Ele Edit Yew F	Fgvorites Iools t	jelp						AT
Address 🕘 http://19	2.168.10.180:8087/d	ata/personnel/Eng	;koyee/					💌 🔂 Go Links "
								dify Password @Logout ^
	<u>5410</u>						IESI12Failun	
	Department	Logs					×	
	Current V	User name		Action fla	əg N	🖌 🛹 <u>Clear</u>	@Search	Φ
-O Add	I Search				Total 3 I	Entry/1 Page	8081.8	
	Personnel	User A	uction time	Object type	Object description	Action identif	ication Change mess	March Bolyacod
	Mobile Phy	admin 2011-	03-01 14:51:53	00	00000014	Add		Clear
		admin 2011-	03-01 11:31:36	00	00000012	Modify	0000000(->6	
		admin 2011-	03-01 11:16:05	00	00000012	Add		
Import	- Deres							
								nty humber educate
		٢					>	
								8
								· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
(a) Done								2 Internet

(2) Enter query condition, click [query] to show the list, click [Clear], clear query condition, and return to the initial interface.

### 💉 Note:

1. The log records only show the operation log in the current operation module;

2. Log records under some operation menus can be viewed only when entering the edit interface.

For example, from [Access Control System] - [Door Configuration] - [Door Management], click [Edit] under "Related operation" of a device to enter the edit interface, and click [Log records] on the upper right corner of the interface to view the operation log.

#### 6. Query function (taking personnel information query as an example):

Common query: The user can directly select the item to be queried from [Common query] on my work panel, or enter a module for specific query.

Take personnel query as an example:

ien Fgvorites	Icols Help							
tp://192.168.10.	180-8087/data/personnel	(Employee/					~	Ga Lin
Personnel	Device Access C	Control System	We	lcome,admi	n. 🗢 Settings 🕯	Help BIN	Addity Password	Cogout
THE SEARCH								
COLOUR.	-	Property and in case					100	
Depa	Personnel	distine cand						
P	urrent Window: Pers	sonnel -> Personnel						CD.
- 5	earch							
Per	sonnel No. :	Name	e:	]	Card Number:		Otearch #	Advanced
Mo	obile Phone:	Department Name	0:	Social Se	curity Number:		d Clear	CINCLEURA
-edi	ust department *Is: Department inc. In	sue card Smore	Cepartment nar	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa	an B€€B1	Edikato
-edu	iust department *Is: Personnel no. 1/ 000000012	sue card GMore	Cost at a second	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Par		e incep
	iust department *Is: Parsonnal mo 1/ 000000012 000000014	sue card Some Inne Espacement number 1	Company company company	⊙ Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa	94 H ( ) H [	Editoria
	ust department *Is: Personnel no. // 000000012 000000014	sue.card ©More Iame Explatmost number 1 1	Coordinate Coordinate Company company	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa	94 8 ( ) 8 <u>1</u>	
	iust department +1s Personnet tho 11 000000012 000000014	sue card SMore Inne Copartmont number 1	company company	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa	94 8 ( ) 8 <u>8</u>	
	ust department +iz: Personnet no. 11 000000012 000000014	stee card S More Lind Expansion fumber 1 1	company company	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa		
	US department +iz:           Personnet no.           1           000000012           1           000000014	sue card © More Linde Explortment planter 1 1	Copartment Can company company	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa	90 8 C ( 8 S	
	ust department +12 Personnet no. 1 000000012 000000014	tur card ⊕ More Anna (Tesset truet puer bar 1 1	Осонцинали осо сопралу сопралу	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa		
	wit department +12 Personnet no 10 000000012 000000014	tur Lafi © More Lana Cispathorit number 1 1	Осонцинент осо сопрану сопрану	© Table	O Photo Total 2 Cans number job 1	Entry/1 Par		
-64) C	but denartment *12: ) Parsonnet no. (f. ) 020000012 ) 020000014	tur card ⊕ More Inne [Separtnet pumber 1 1	Copartment can company company	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa		3
-6d	buit department *12 ) Personnet mo. 1/ 000000012 000000014	tur Lafi © More Luri (Stopattmit run ber 1 1	Costantine Company company company	© Table	O Photo Total 2	Entry/1 Pa		8

Enter query condition, click Query, and the query result will be shown below:

Be Die Verseter bole gee     Die Die Verseter bole gee     Die Die Verseter bole gee     Die Die Verseter bestellte bestellte des deues de	2 7KAccess4.0 Ac	cess Security System Micro	ssoft Internet Explorer				
Addition     Performed Toxics     System     Welcome.aftrini     Image: Status     Image: Stat	Ble Edt Yem F	Fgvorites Iools Help					12
My Panel     Personnel     Device     Access Control     System     Wetcome,addmin.     © Settings. © Help. 32 Modely Password     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel     Statistic Card     Model     Guidentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Statistic Card     Guidentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Guidentic     Guidentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Statistic Card     Modelentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Statistic Card     Modelentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Statistic Card     Modelentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Guidentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Guidentic     Guidentic       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent       Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent     Personnel Intercontent       Intercontent </th <th>Address Mtp://19</th> <th>2.168.10.180.8087/data/personvel</th> <th>Engloyee/</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>eo 🔁 👻</th> <th>Links **</th>	Address Mtp://19	2.168.10.180.8087/data/personvel	Engloyee/			eo 🔁 👻	Links **
	My Panel Pers	onnel Device Access C	ontrol System	Welcome,ada	nin. 🗢 Settings 🖗 Help	Modify Password @Log	jout *
Consect Personnell State Card           Consect Window: Personnell -> Personnell           Consect Window: Personnell -> Personnell           Consect Window: Personnell -> Personnell           Personnell No: [	AACCESS	\$410				TALAN MA	
	Control des	Descent Rectornel	Language and				- 1
		Di Cumpet Mindaus Tarr	annal - Paragent				
Search Personel No. 2 Name: Card Number: Personel No. 2 Name: Card Number: Card Nu		La coulers' automit alla	onner -> Personner				· .
Personel 180:2 Name: Cod Number: Personel 180:2 Name: Personel 180:2 Name: Cod Number: Personel 180:2 Name: Perso	Add	Search					
Log Infries     Mobile Phone:     Department Name:     Social Security Number:     Class       Import	****	Personnel No. : 2	Name		Card Number:	Psearch madvans	test
Import     Import <td>Log Entries</td> <td>Mobile Phone:</td> <td>Department Name</td> <td>Social S</td> <td>ecurity Number:</td> <td>d Clear</td> <td></td>	Log Entries	Mobile Phone:	Department Name	Social S	ecurity Number:	d Clear	
Import **dilast desattmert *issue said @ More@ Table O Photo Total I Entry is Page & @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @	~	2					
Proof	1000	*Adjust department *Iss	ue card SMore	⊙ Tabl	e O Photo Total 1 Entry	/1 Page H · · H I · ·	
Export.	Import	Personnet np. 14	ame Gepartment number	Department, name Gende	Gard number Job title 5	ocal security number Educat	8
Eport S 2	1.00	000000012	1	tompany	1 1		
<	Fundat						-
s							
ss							
s							
s							
s >							
s s							
s s							
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
۰						-	
C							
	4						2

Advanced query: Click [Advanced] icon to show advanced query interface (taking personnel information advanced query as an example).

3 7KAccess4.0 Access	Security System - Microsoft Internet Explorer	
Ele Edit Vew Favorit	es Iook Help	A.
Agdress 🕘 http://192.168.	10.180:8087/data/personnel/Employee/	💌 🛃 Go Unis "
My Panel   Personne	I Device Access Control System Welcome,admin. Settings Help	Modify Password @Logout ^
	under a la	Cancel 2
Dep	Advanced Query	
P	Current Select Search Field Select Condition Range	φ
Add B	Search Personnel No. 💌 contain 💌 1	
Atres P	ersonne Conditions Selected	OSearch MAdvanced
The Setting	Mobile F Personnel No. contain 1	Clear
	diust di	
Import		
10		
Funet	000 Add Class Caseth Batum	
	*Note: One field and one condition can be selected only once.	
		x
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
a) Done		Internet

(1) Select the query field in the [Select query field] pulls down menu;

(2) Select the condition in the pull down menu such as equal to null, contain, meet any, equal to etc.

(3) Input the query value in the [Range] field;

(4) Click [Add] to add this query information to the [Selected condition] list, the multiple choice of query condition is allowed. But one field and one condition can be selected only once.

Click [Query], the query result display on the list.



The query functions of each menu in the system are similar, differing in that query conditions are different, and the user can enter as prompted.

# Appendix 2 END-USER LICENSE AGREEMENT FOR THIS SOFTWARE

Important - read carefully:

This End-User License Agreement ("EULA") is a legal agreement between you (either an individual or a single entity) and the mentioned author of this Software for the software product identified above, which includes computer software and may include associated media, printed materials, and "online" or electronic documentation ("SOFTWARE PRODUCT"). By installing, copying, or otherwise using the SOFTWARE PRODUCT, you agree to be bound by the terms of this EULA. If you do not agree to the terms of this EULA, do not install or use the SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

#### SOFTWARE PRODUCT LICENSE

The SOFTWARE PRODUCT is protected by copyright laws and international copyright treaties, as well as other intellectual property laws and treaties. The SOFTWARE PRODUCT is licensed, not sold.

1. GRANT OF LICENSE. This EULA grants you the following rights: Installation and Use. You may install and use an unlimited number of copies of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT.

Reproduction and Distribution

You may reproduce and distribute an unlimited number of copies of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT; provided that each copy shall be a true and complete copy, including all copyright and trademark notices, and shall be accompanied by a copy of this EULA. Copies of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT may be distributed as a standalone product or included with your own product.

#### 2. DESCRIPTION OF OTHER RIGHTS AND LIMITATIONS.

Limitations on Reverse Engineering, De-compilation, and Disassembly

You may not reverse engineer, decompile, or disassemble the SOFTWARE PRODUCT, except and only to the extent that such activity is expressly permitted by applicable law notwithstanding this limitation.

#### Separation of Components

The SOFTWARE PRODUCT is licensed as a single product. Its component parts may not be separated for use on more than one computer.

#### Software Transfer

You may permanently transfer all of your rights under this EULA, provided the recipient agrees to the terms of this EULA.

#### Termination

Without prejudice to any other rights, the Author of this Software may terminate this EULA if you fail to comply with the terms and conditions of this EULA. In such event, you must destroy all copies of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT and all of its component parts.

#### Distribution

The SOFTWARE PRODUCT may not be sold or be included in a product or package which intends to receive benefits through the inclusion of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT. The SOFTWARE PRODUCT may be included in any free or non-profit packages or products.

#### 3. COPYRIGHT.

All title and copyrights in and to the SOFTWARE PRODUCT(including but not limited to any images, photographs, animations, video, audio, music, text, and "applets" incorporated into the SOFTWARE PRODUCT), the accompanying printed materials, and any copies of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT are owned by the Author of this Software. The SOFTWARE PRODUCT is protected by copyright laws and international treaty provisions. Therefore, you must treat the SOFTWARE PRODUCT like any other copyrighted material except that you may install the SOFTWARE PRODUCT on a single computer provided you keep the original solely for backup or archival purposes.

#### LIMITED WARRANTY

#### NO WARRANTIES.

The Author of this Software expressly disclaims any warranty for the SOFTWARE PRODUCT. The SOFTWARE PRODUCT and any related documentation is provided "as is" without warranty of any kind, either express or implied, including, without limitation, the implied warranties or merchantability, fitness for a particular purpose, or non-infringement. The entire risk arising out of use or performance of the SOFTWARE PRODUCT remains with you.

#### NO LIABILITY FOR DAMAGES.

In no event shall the author of this Software be liable for any damages whatsoever (including, without limitation, damages for loss of business profits, business interruption, loss of business information, or any other pecuniary loss) arising out of the use of or inability to use this product, even if the Author of this Software has been advised of the possibility of such damages.

Acknowledgment of Agreement

I have carefully read and understand this Agreement, Radiate, Inc.'s Privacy Policy Statement.

IF YOU ACCEPT the terms of this Agreement:

I acknowledge and understand that by ACCEPTING the terms of this Agreement.

IF YOU DO NOT ACCEPT the terms of this Agreement

I acknowledge and understand that by refusing to accept these terms, I have rejected this license agreement and therefore have no legal right to install, use, or copy this Product or the Licensed Software that it incorporates.

## **Appendix 3 FAQs**

#### Q: How can my work panel be unique?

A: The user can customize the work panel: 1. Click [Custom work panel] to pop up a dialog box, cancel the tick of your undesired module (by default the system ticks all), and Confirm. Then the custom module will appear; 2. Or directly click the "—]" icon on a module to minimize, and click " $\times$ " to close the module. Click the column bar to drag and adjust the module's position; 3. If required to return to the default work panel, click [Restore work panel] to refresh and return to the system default.

#### Q: How to use a card issuer?

A: Connect the card issuer to PC through USB port, and then select individual personnel card issue or batch card issue. Move the cursor to the card number input box, and punch the card on the card issuer, then the card number will be automatically shown in the input box.

#### Q: What is the use of role setting?

A: Role setting has the following uses: 1. To set unified level for the same type of users newly added, just directly select this role when adding users; 2. When setting system reminder, and determine which roles can be viewed.

## **Q:** How to operate if I want to set accounts for all personnel of the Company's Financial Department?

A: First, create a new role in system setting and configure the functions to be used for this role. Then add a user, set user information, and select the user's role, thus adding a new account. For other accounts, do the same.

#### Q: What is the use of blacklist?

A: A blacklisted personnel can not achieve departure restoration, namely, this person can not be employed by the Company any longer. To modify, just modify departure information on the departure interface.

#### Q: How to adjust the department of a person?

A: There are the following ways to adjust personnel department: 1. In personnel list, click personnel number or click "Edit" under related operation item to show personnel details, and modify personnel department in the department item; 2. In personnel list, check the personnel requiring department adjustment, click "Adjust department", and a dialog box will pop up, then modify the department; 3. On personnel transfer interface, click Add to pop up the edit interface, select personnel, and check department in the transfer field, and complete other information, thus

completing transfer.

#### Q: How to set access levels for visitors?

A: Setting access levels is as follows: 1. In the system, add these personnel, and enter relevant information; 2. Select access levels suitable for them. If there are no suitable levels, it is required to enter the access control system to add relevant settings; 3. Set valid time, namely, the start and end dates when they need to use access levels.

#### Q: What are the ways to cancel personnel access control settings?

A: There are the following ways to cancel personnel access control settings: 1. Close access control only: In the personnel list, click personnel number or click "Edit" under related operation item to show personnel details, and delete access levels and Personnel Group of Multi-Card Verification in access control settings; 2. Delete personnel: In the personnel and click the "Delete" under related operation item of personnel, or tick a personnel and click the "Delete" above to delete this person from the system. Corresponding access control information will be deleted; 3. In "Personnel access levels settings", delete access levels of personnel, and in "Personnel Group of Multi-Card Verification", delete Multi-Card Opening levels.

#### Q: How to set access control holidays?

A: Access control holidays have three types of 1, 2 and 3. Take New Year's Day as an example: 1. In access control holidays, add a holiday of "New Year's Day". Set the holiday type as 1, and the start and end dates of the holiday are both January 1; 2. During the access control time period, add an access control time zone, set the three access control intervals of this holiday type 1. For example, set access control interval 1 as 8:00-20:00, and intervals 2 and 3 as null, namely Normal Close; 3. Apply this access control time zone to access levels; 4. Set personnel with levels for the access levels.

## Q: In Windows Server 2003, why the IE browser displayed error when access the system, how to solve it?

A: This problem occurs because that Server 2003 has [Security Configuration Option] settings. If you want access the system, please configure it as follows: click Start – Control Panel – Add or Remove Program, select [Add and remove Windows components] in the interface and click [Internet Explorer Enhanced Security Configuration] option, cancel the tick before it. Then click [Next] to remove it from the system. Open the system again the browser will access the system properly.

#### Q: If backing up or restoring the database fails, the possible reason?

A: Please check the system environment variables [path], if the database installation path (For example, MS SQL Server installation path maybe is: C:\Program Files\Microsoft SQL Server\90\Tools\Binn; For MySQL, it is like: C:\Program

Files\MySQL\MySQL Server 5.1\bin) is exist. If not, you need to add it manually. Otherwise, the antivirus or firewall software may stop the execution of backing up or restoring command, if the security prompt pops up, please select "Always Permitted". And the damaged database can also lead to backup error, please repair or restore the database.